

February 17, 2021

MEMORANDUM

To: State Board of Health Members

From: Kevin Dick, Washoe County District Health Officer

Subject: Consideration and approval of the Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health Governing Public Accommodation Facilities as Authorized by NRS 439 with incorporation of provisions from the Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health Governing 447E Regulations Related to SARSCOV-2 and Public Accommodation Facilities

At its regularly scheduled meeting on December 17, 2020, the Washoe County District Board of Health conducted a public hearing to take comment and consider adoption of proposed regulations. By unanimous vote (7-0), the Board approved the proposed regulations.

Attached is the staff report provided to the Washoe County District Board of Health as well as the new regulations as approved by the Board.

If you have any questions, please contact James English, Environmental Health Specialist Supervisor at the Washoe County Health District at (775) 328-2610.



AGENDA ITEM NO. 9



DD AE	
DDA <u>DR</u>	1
DHO	KD

Staff Report Board Meeting Date: December 17, 2020

DATE: December 2, 2020

TO: District Board of Health

- FROM: Wesley Rubio, EHS Supervisor 775-328-2635, wrubio@washoecounty.us
- **SUBJECT:** PUBLIC HEARING Review, discussion and possible adoption of the Proposed Washoe County District Board of Health Regulations Governing Public Accommodation Facilities as authorized by NRS 439 with the incorporation of provisions from the Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health Governing 447E Regulations Related to SARS-COV-2 and Public Accommodation Facilities, with a finding that the Proposed Regulations do not impose a direct and significant economic burden on a business; nor do the Proposed Regulations directly restrict the formation, operation or expansion of a business.

SUMMARY

The Washoe County District Board of Health (Board) must approve the Washoe County District Board of Health Regulations Governing Public Accommodation Facilities (Regulations). Per NRS 237 Business Impact Statements "must be considered by the governing body at its regular meeting next preceding any regular meeting held to adopt" the Proposed Regulations.

District Health Strategic Priority supported by this item:

2. Healthy Environment: Create a healthier environment that allows people to safely enjoy everything Washoe County has to offer.

PREVIOUS ACTION

The Business Impact Statement associated with the Proposed Regulations was considered and accepted by the Board at the regular Board meeting held on November 19, 2020. The Board also approved the next regular meeting of the Board, December 17, 2020 as the hearing to consider adoption of the proposed Regulations Governing Public Accommodation Facilities.

The Washoe County District Board of Health adopted Nevada Administrative Code (NAC) 447E on September 10, 2020 in accordance with the provisions of Senate Bill (SB) 4 and pursuant to the Governor's declaration of public health emergency due to the COVID-19 pandemic.

BACKGROUND

In response to the COVID-19 public health emergency, the 32nd special session of the Nevada Legislature passed SB4 establishing requirements for the Nevada Department of Health and Human Services (NDHHS) to adopt emergency regulations for the prevention and response to COVID-19 in public accommodation facilities. NAC 447E establishes minimum standards for cleaning, requires the



Date: December 17, 2020 Subject: Adoption of Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health Governing Public Accommodation Facilities Page 2 of 3

adoption of protocols and procedures by facilities concerning the prevention of and response to COVID-19, provides for compliance inspections of facilities in certain counties, and limits the civil liability of certain businesses for personal injury or death resulting from COVID-19. The provisions of the COVID-19 regulations are effective during any period in which a public health emergency has been declared by the Governor. The NDHHS adopted NAC 447E, SARS-CoV-2 Regulations at Public Accommodation Facilities on August 31, 2020.

Section 36 of SB4 requires that the District Board of Health shall adopt regulations that are substantively identical to the initial regulations adopted by NDHHS within 30 days after the effective date of SB4 or within 10 days after the adoption of the regulations included in NAC 447E, whichever is earlier. Therefore, on September 10, 2020 the District Board of Health held a special meeting and voted to ratify NAC 447E, SARS-CoV-2 Regulations at Public Accommodation Facilities.

Prior to the September 2020 meeting, the District Board of Health had not previously adopted general public accommodation regulations and the Washoe County Health District, EHS staff have been inspecting public accommodation facilities located in Washoe County using the standards and provision outlined in NAC 447 which has not been updated since 2004. EHS took the opportunity to develop permanent public accommodation regulations and incorporated NAC 447E as an appendix to these regulations. The proposed Regulations will better control and prevent the spread of communicable diseases and will promote and regulate the safety and sanitation condition of public accommodation establishments. The proposed Regulations closely mirror the Southern Nevada Health District Regulations Governing the Health and Safety of Public Accommodation Facilities and will bring the WCHD into closer alignment with the largest local health authority in Nevada.

A final draft of the proposed Regulations can be found at:

https://www.washoecounty.us/health/resources/regulations.php#ehs

In an effort to provide an overview of the proposed Regulations, answer questions, and receive input from interested persons, two public workshops were held via Zoom on October 21, 2020 and October 22, 2020. The following methods were used to provide notice of the proposed Regulations:

- A total of 74 notices were emailed to permit holders, giving notice of the proposed Regulations and offering methods of providing input.
- Workshop and hearing announcements and a copy of the proposed Regulations were posted on the Health District website.
- Notice of the proposed Regulation public hearing was posted in the Reno Gazette Journal on October 19, October 28, and November 6, 2020.
- A total of 54 individuals attended the Zoom workshops
 - o 22 attendees on October 21st
 - \circ 32 attendees on October 22nd
- Attendees included public accommodation operators, business owners and legal representatives from affected businesses.

Date: December 17, 2020 Subject: Adoption of Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health Governing Public Accommodation Facilities Page **3** of **3**

The workshops included a presentation on the specific proposed Regulations. Discussion occurred and after clarification, no negative comments were received. All attendees seemed generally accepting of the proposed Regulations.

Copies of the workshop agendas are attached for reference.

Upon review of the draft regulations after the workshops, it was observed that the definition of Communicable Disease needed to be updated for consistency with the definition already adopted in the Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health Governing Food Establishments: Section 010.090 "*Communicable disease*" *defined*. This section was updated to include a reference to NAC 441A

In addition, the following definitions were also updated after the workshops to provide additional clarity: Section 010.100 "*Decorative item*" *defined*, and Section 010.240 "*Launder*" *defined*.

FISCAL IMPACT

There is no fiscal impact from the Board adopting the Business Impact Statements as part of the proposed Regulations.

No new fees are proposed as part of these regulations.

RECOMMENDATION

Staff recommends the Washoe County District Board of Health adopt the Proposed the Washoe County District Board of Health Regulations Governing Public Accommodation Facilities as authorized by NRS 439 with the incorporation of provisions from the Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health Governing 447E Regulations Related to SARS-COV-2 and Public Accommodation Facilities, with a finding that the Proposed Regulations do not impose a direct and significant economic burden on a business; nor do the Proposed Regulations directly restrict the formation, operation or expansion of a business.

POSSIBLE MOTION

Should the Board agree with staff's recommendation, the motion would be:

"Move to adopt the Washoe County District Board of Health Regulations Governing Public Accommodation Facilities as authorized by NRS 439 with the incorporation of provisions from the Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health Governing 447E Regulations Related to SARS-COV-2 and Public Accommodation Facilities, with a finding that the Proposed Regulations do not impose a direct and significant economic burden on a business; nor do the Proposed Regulations directly restrict the formation, operation or expansion of a business"

WASHOE COUNTY HEALTH DISTRICT ENHANCING QUALITY OF LIFE

REGULATIONS OF THE WASHOE COUNTY DISTRICT BOARD OF HEALTH GOVERNING

PUBLIC ACCOMMODATION FACILITIES

Washoe County Health District 1001 East Ninth Street Reno, NV 89520 (775) 328-2434

ADOPTED BY THE WASHOE COUNTY DISTRICT BOARD OF HEALTH (DBOH) ON MONTH XX, 2021 APPROVED BY THE NEVADA STATE BOARD OF HEALTH ON MONTH DAY, YEAR



Health Regulations Governing Public Accommodation Facilities

TABLE OF CONTENTS

AUTHORITY	7
SECTION 010 - GENERAL PROVISIONS & DEFINITIONS	8
SECTION 020 - HEALTH PERMITS	
Health Permit required	
Applications for and issuance of Health Permits to operate	
Operations Plans & Standard Operating Procedures	
Health Permit issuance	
Health Permit fee schedule	
Responsibilities of permit holder	
Penalties	
SECTION 030 - PLAN REVIEW AND SUBMISSION REQUIREMENTS	24
Determining when a plan review is required	
Plan review, specifications	
Plan review, onsite corrections	
Plan review, fees	
Plan review, expiration	
Plan review, stop work order	
SECTION 040 - SUBSTANTIAL HAZARDS TO PUBLIC HEALTH AND SAFETY	Z 27
SECTION 050 - GENERAL SANITATION	
Ice	
Tableware	
Manually washing and sanitizing requirements	
Warewashing machines, internal baffles	
Warewashing machines, flow pressure device	
Warewashing sinks and drainboard, self draining	
Manual warewashing equipment, heaters and baskets	
Manual warewashing, sink compartment requirements	
Temperature measuring devices, manual and mechanical warewashing	
Sanitizing solutions, testing devices	
Cleaning agents and sanitizers, availability	
Warewashing of tableware	
Warewashing equipment, determining chemical sanitizer concentration	
Storage and handling	
Kitchenettes	
Disposable/single-use articles	
Public area	
Public restrooms	

Guest room bedding, linen, and towels Third-party linen provider Baths, showers, toilets and lavatories Exception from requirement for number of water closets, bathtubs or showers in certain public accommodation facilities Sanitation of guest room following occupation by guest having a communicable disease Pets and service animals

Repair

Certain areas prohibited from use as quarters for living or sleeping Air space, floor area and ceiling height of rooms Floors Walls, ceilings and closures On-site laundry facilities Housekeeping carts Furniture Used bedding and furniture Lighting Smoke alarms Heating and ventilating systems Water supply Approved plumbing system Backflow prevention device, design standard Plumbing system Cleanable fixtures Water damage evaluation Maintenance areas Storing maintenance tools Maintaining premises, unnecessary items and litter Solid waste storage and disposal Indoor storage areas Outdoor storage surface Outdoor enclosure Receptacles Outside receptacles Storage areas, rooms and receptacles, capacity and availability Storing refuse, recyclables and returnables Areas, enclosures and receptacles, good repair Outside storage prohibitions Maintaining refuse areas and enclosures Cleaning receptacles Approved service Storing refuse recyclables and returnables, frequency Receptacles or vehicles Community or individual facility

Sewage disposal Conveying sewage Approved sewage disposal system Other liquid wastes and rainwater Personal hygiene supplies Outdoor areas Pools and spas Fitness centers & gyms Exemption of certain existing facilities and equipment from design, construction requirements	
SECTION 070 - EMPLOYEES	
SECTION 080 - FOOD SERVICE AND FOOD SERVICE FACILITIES	
SECTION 100 - CONTROL OF VERMIN	3
SECTION 110 – COMPLIANCE AND ENFORCEMENT	5
SECTION 120 – SUSPENSION AND REVOCATION	8

Variances Application for variance Variance hearing Variance action by District Board of Health Decision Approved decision Criminal sanctions

SECTION 130 – APPLICATION AND INSEPCTION OF PUBLIC

AUTHORITY

WASHOE COUNTY HEALTH DISTRICT REGULATIONS GOVERNING THE SANITATION AND SAFETY OF PUBLIC ACCOMMODATION FACILITIES

WHEREAS, the Washoe County Health District has been established by the County of Washoe and the cities of Reno and Sparks, as the Public Health Authority for those entities, pursuant to Nevada Revised Statutes (NRS) 439; and

WHEREAS, the Washoe County District Board of Health is the governing body of the Washoe County Health District, and is vested with jurisdiction over all public health matters within its district of Washoe County, Nevada, and is authorized to adopt Regulations necessary to protect and promote the public health and safety in the geographical area subject to its jurisdiction; and

WHEREAS, the Washoe County District Board of Health finds that the sanitation and safety of public accommodation facilities does affect the public health, and that it is necessary to adopt Regulations Governing the Sanitation and Safety of Public Accommodation Facilities to prevent and control the spread of communicable disease, and to promote and regulate the safety and sanitary condition of those establishments; and

WHEREAS, the Washoe County District Board of Health believes that the following Regulations are designed to protect the public health and safety, it does therefore publish, promulgate and order compliance with the substantive and procedural requirements hereinafter set forth within Washoe County, Nevada.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Washoe County District Board of Health does hereby adopt the following regulations governing Public Accommodation Facilities within the Washoe County Health District.

SECTION 010

GENERAL PROVISIONS

Summary of Acronyms used in this Regulation

- **EPA** = United States Environmental Protection Agency
- $^{\circ}\mathbf{F} = \text{Degrees Fahrenheit}$
- **FIFRA** = Federal Insecticide, Fungicide and Rodenticide Act
- **IDLH** = Immediately Dangerous to Life or Health
- **NAC** = Nevada Administrative Code
- **NRS** = Nevada Revised Statute
- **NSF** = National Sanitation Foundation International
- **OCD** = Office of Communicable Disease (Health District)
- **OSHA** = Occupational Safety and Health Administration
- **PPE** = Personal Protective Equipment
- **ppm** = parts per million
- **psi** = pounds per square inch
- **SOP** = Standard Operating Procedure
- **UBC** = Uniform Building Code (latest edition)
- **UPC** = Uniform Plumbing Code (latest edition)
- **WCHD** = Washoe County Health District

DEFINITIONS

General

As used in these Regulations, unless the context otherwise requires, the following words and terms set forth in sections 010.005 through 010.470 have the meanings ascribed to them in those sections.

- **010.005** "Agency of jurisdiction" defined. The agency of jurisdiction is the local building department, safety authority, fire marshal, business licensing, police or other federal, state or local health agency, federal regulatory agencies, departments of agriculture, other than the Health Authority, having jurisdiction concerning construction, operation, maintenance, and public safety of a public accommodation facility.
- **010.010 "Approved" defined.** Approved means acceptable to the Health Authority based on a determination of conformity with principles, practices and generally recognized standards that protect public health.

- **010.015 "Bathroom" defined.** A bathroom is a room which contains bathtub or a shower, or both, and a toilet.
- **010.020 "Bed and breakfast facility" defined.** A bed and breakfast facility is a public accommodation facility located within a commercial home offering bed and breakfast accommodations to one or more persons.
- **010.025 "Bed frame" defined.** A bed frame is an open metal or wooden support framework upon which a bed is placed to allow floor clearance.
- **010.030 "Bedding" defined**. Bedding includes mattresses, box springs quilts, blankets, sheets, pillows, comforters and spreads.
- **010.035 "Biocide" defined**. A biocide is an Environmental Protection Agency (EPA)-registered physical or chemical agent capable of killing microorganisms.
- **010.040 "Biofilm" defined.** Biofilm means an assemblage of microbial cells attached to an environmental surface and enclosed in a matrix primarily composed of polysaccharides that is not easily removed by normal rinsing or water flow. Mineral crystals (scale), corrosion particles, clay or silt particles, may be present within or on the biofilm matrix.
- **010.045 "Biohazardous Waste" defined.** Biohazardous Waste means waste which, because of its characteristics may cause, or significantly contribute to an increase in mortality or an increase in serious irreversible or incapacitating reversible illness; or pose a substantial potential hazard to human health or the environment when improperly treated, stored, transported, disposed of or otherwise managed. Reference: Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health Governing Solid Waste Management, Section 080.
- **010.050 "Biohazardous Waste Management Plan defined.** Biohazardous Waste Management Plan means a written document that explains how a facility manages its biohazardous waste, from generation to disposal.
- **010.055 "Biohazard event" defined**. A biohazard event is an event in which a biological agent, including pathogenic microorganisms and their toxins, causes a condition that may constitute a threat to human health and safety.
- **010.060 "Board of Health" defined**. Board of Health means the District Board of Health of the Washoe County Health District created pursuant to Chapter 439 of the Nevada Revised Statutes and by the interlocal agreement of the City of Reno, the City of Sparks, and the County of Washoe, Nevada.
- **010.065 "Box frame" defined**. A box frame is a closed support frame upon which a bed is placed to allow floor clearance.

- **010.070** "Cease and Desist Order" defined. A Cease and Desist Order is a written Order issued by the Health Authority which directs the responsible person to immediately stop doing or allowing a specific action to occur at a public accommodation facility. A Cease and Desist Order does not include a direction to completely cease operating a public accommodation facility. Under certain circumstances, a Cease and Desist Order can include a timeframe to achieve compliance with the Order so long as there is not an imminent threat to public health or safety.
- **010.075** "Certified applicator" defined. A certified applicator is a person who is certified by the Nevada Department of Agriculture and is qualified to use or supervise the use of restricted-use pesticides.
- **010.080** "Clean" defined. Clean means free of visible dirt, dust, sludge, foam, slime (including algae and fungi), rust, scale, mineral deposits, accumulation of impurities, and/or other foreign material.
- **010.085** "Common bathroom" defined. A common bathroom is a guest bathroom that is to be shared by the guests of more than one (1) guest room.
- **010.090** "Communicable disease" defined. A communicable disease means a disease which is caused by a specific infectious agent or its toxic products, and which can be transmitted, either directly or indirectly, from a reservoir of infectious agents to a susceptible host organism. Communicable diseases are those listed in NAC 441A.040.
- **010.095** "Community Assistance Facilities" defined. A Community Assistance Facility is a public accommodation facility consisting of a building or group of buildings designed or intended to be used for the purpose of offering lodging to transitory individuals or families for a designated period of time. Community Assistance Facilities are supervised and may include a common restroom, bathroom, and/or kitchen facilities.
- **010.100 "Decorative items" defined.** Decorative items mean upholstered or fabric items displayed in the room, including, but not limited to, accent pillows for beds and furniture.
- **010.105** "Designee" defined. A designee is a person(s) selected or designated to carry out a duty or role.
- **010.110 "Disinfect" defined**. Disinfect means to carry out a process that kills most or significantly reduces pathogenic microorganisms.
- **010.115 "Disinfectant" defined.** A disinfectant is an EPA-registered antimicrobial agent, such as a chemical, or heat that destroys, neutralizes, or inhibits the growth of pathogenic microorganisms. All chemical disinfectants must provide a strength equivalent to at least 50 ppm of free available chlorine at a pH of 7.0 to 7.6 in their normal use concentration.

- **010.120 "Disposable article" defined.** A disposable article is a cup, container, lid, closure, plate, knife, fork, spoon, stirrer, paddle, straw, placemat, napkin, doily, wrapper or similar article which is made wholly or in part from a synthetic or other readily destructible material and which is intended to be discarded after a single use.
- **010.125 "Easily cleanable" defined**. "Easily cleanable" means a characteristic of a surface that:
 - A. Allows effective removal of soil by normal cleaning methods;
 - B. Is dependent on the material, design, construction, and installation of the surface; and
 - C. Varies with the likelihood of the surface's role in introducing pathogenic or toxigenic agents or other contaminants based on the surface's approved placement, purpose, and use.
- **010.130 "Environmental surface" defined.** An environmental surface is the surface of any furniture, equipment, fixture, walls, floors, ceilings, bathtubs, showers or similar surface which is part of a public accommodation facility.
- **010.135 "EPA-registered" defined.** EPA-registered means any chemical or substances, including sanitizers, sterilizers, biocides, or other substances which must be registered with the United States EPA under the Federal Insecticide, Fungicide, and Rodenticide Act (FIFRA) prior to their distribution and use by industry and consumers.
- **010.140 "Faucet" defined.** A faucet is a device that regulates the flow rate of water at the point of delivery at a sink or bathtub.
- **010.145 "Federal Insecticide, Fungicide, and Rodenticide Act (FIFRA)" defined**. Federal Insecticide, Fungicide, and Rodenticide Act (FIFRA) is the federal law found in Title 7 of the United States Code, Chapter 6, Subsection 136 et. seq., amended 1996 which provides for federal control of pesticide distribution, sale, and use. EPA was given authority under FIFRA not only to study the consequences of pesticide usage but also to require users (farmers, utility companies, and others) to register when purchasing pesticides. Later amendments to the law require users to take exams for certification as applicators of pesticides. All pesticides used in the United States must be registered (licensed) by EPA.
- **010.150 "Foot-candle" defined.** Foot-candle is a unit of measure of the intensity of light falling upon a surface, equal to one lumen per square foot and originally defined with reference to a standardized candle burning at one foot from a given surface.
- **010.155 "Fumigation" defined.** Fumigation is the application of a poisonous substance that has a vapor pressure greater than five (5) millimeters of mercury at 77° F that is intended to destroy living organisms (e.g., methyl bromide).
- **010.160 "Furniture" defined.** Furniture is the movable articles in a guest room or public area that make it fit for living or working. Furniture includes but is not limited to, tables,

chairs, bed headboards, bed frames, box frames, sofas, carpets, curtains, pictures, vases, mirrors, televisions and other electrical equipment, and appliances. Bedding, utensils, and tableware are NOT considered furniture.

- **010.165** "Garbage" defined. "Garbage" means putrescible animal and vegetable waste resulting from the handling, storage, preparation, cooking, sale and serving of food and beverage. This includes, but is not limited to:
 - A. Offal, swill, kitchen and table waste, and other organic animal and vegetable waste;
 - B. Bottles, cans, cups, plates, utensils, containers, and any other materials that have been in direct contact with a food or beverage; and
 - C. Components used in the preparation or manufacture of food intended for animal or human consumption.
- **010.170** "Guest" defined. A guest is any person other than employees, either paying or non-paying, that uses any part of a public accommodation facility.
- **010.175** "Guest room" defined. A guest room is any sleeping or resting rooms and contiguous areas such as bathrooms, kitchens, kitchenettes, etc., intended for private use by a guest or guests of a public accommodation facility.
- **010.180** "Guest room attendant" defined. A guest room attendant is any public accommodations facility employee who, as part of his or her normal work assignment, performs the routine cleaning and upkeep (excluding maintenance items) of one or more guest rooms.
- **010.185** "Health Authority" defined. "Health Authority" means the officers and agents of the Washoe County District Board of Health.
- **010.190 "Health District" defined.** "Health District" means the Washoe County Health District created pursuant to NRS 439 and the interlocal agreement of the City of Reno, the City of Sparks, and the County of Washoe, Nevada. It includes all the incorporated cities and unincorporated areas within the geographic boundaries of Washoe County, Nevada.
- **010.195 "Health Permit" defined.** A Health Permit is written approval by the WCHD to operate a public accommodation facility, under the provisions of these Regulations. Approval is given in accordance with these Regulations and is separate from any other licensing requirements of other agencies of jurisdiction that may exist within communities or political subdivisions comprising the WCHD.
- **010.200 "Health Permit revocation" defined.** Health Permit revocation occurs when the Health Authority revokes all permission to operate a public accommodation facility based on cause due to the presence of significant health and safety hazards. Upon receipt of the revocation Order, the public accommodation facility must cease immediately all renting, leasing, or other occupation of guest rooms and must close all

facilities such as laundry facilities operated under the Health Permit. Revocations are intended to result in permanent closure of the public accommodation facility. The public accommodation facility may seek relief through the appeal process outlined in these regulations.

- **010.205 "Health Permit suspension" defined.** Health Permit suspension occurs when the Health Authority suspends all permission to operate a public accommodation facility based on cause due to the presence of significant health and safety hazards that are facility wide or are of such severity to cause an imminent hazard to the health and safety of guests and employees. Suspensions may lead to eventual Health Permit Revocation. The public accommodation facility may seek relief through the appeal process outlined in these Regulations.
- **010.210 "Hostel" defined.** A hostel is a public accommodation facility consisting of a building or group of buildings in which there are five (5) or more guest rooms used, designed, or intended to be used, let, or rented out for the purpose of offering to the general public transitory lodging. Hostels are supervised, and may include a common restroom, bathroom, and kitchen facilities.
- **010.215 "Hotel" defined.** A hotel is any public accommodation facility which is a building or group of buildings in which there are three (3) or more guest rooms used, designed, or intended to be used, let, or rented out for the purpose of offering to the general public lodging, on a day-to-day basis, where the primary entrance is through a lobby or foyer.
- **010.220 "Hot water" defined.** Hot water is water that attains and maintains a temperature between 90- and 120-degrees Fahrenheit. Each use of hot water in a public accommodation facility may require a more specific temperature range, (e.g., water at a hand sink should range from 100 to 110 degrees Fahrenheit).
- **010.225 "Housekeeping cart" defined.** A housekeeping cart is any cart used by guest room attendants to facilitate cleaning, linen exchange, and other routine housekeeping activities associated with guest room upkeep.
- **010.230** "Immediately Dangerous to Life or Health (IDLH)" defined. Immediately Dangerous to Life or Health (IDLH) means conditions that pose an immediate threat to life or health or conditions that pose an immediate threat of severe exposure to contaminants which are likely to have adverse cumulative or delayed effects on health.
- **010.235** "**Kitchenette**" **defined.** A kitchenette is a room or area within a single guest room of a public accommodation facility that must have the following amenities: a kitchen sink supplied with hot and cold potable water; cooking facilities such as a microwave oven, convection oven, or stove; a washable counter for food preparation; a refrigerator; and a cupboard or other kitchen cabinetry, and a ventilation hood. A kitchenette may also have an automatic dishwasher with a sanitizing cycle. Any other amenities are optional (NAC 447.170).

- **010.240** "Launder" defined. Launder means washing using a mechanical washer and dryer.
- **010.245 "Medical attention" defined.** Medical attention is care given to an individual by a medical professional or other legally credentialed allied health practitioner, such as an emergency medical technician or first responder.
- **010.250 "Medical professional" defined.** A medical professional is a licensed, certified, or registered provider of health care such as a physician, physician assistant, osteopathic physician, advanced practitioner of nursing, registered nurse, podiatric physician, or a licensed hospital as the employer of any such person.
- **010.255 "Mold" defined.** Mold is any of the microscopic organisms of the kingdom Fungi, which possess a filamentous structure or mycelium. Molds are devoid of chlorophyll and generally have cell walls made primarily of chitin.
- **010.260 "Motel" defined.** A motel is a public accommodation facility which consists of a building or group of two (2) or more detached or semi-detached buildings containing one (1) or more guest rooms, each with a separate exterior entrance, used as a room for lodging on a day-to-day basis.
- **010.265** "National Sanitation Foundation International (NSF)" defined. National Sanitation Foundation International (NSF) is an independent, not-for-profit organization that offers programs and services to augment and support the work of regulatory officials. This includes the development of public health standards, certification of products to those standards, and education and training in all areas of environmental health, including air, water, and food safety.
- **010.270** "Nuisance" defined. A nuisance is anything which is injurious to health or offensive to the senses, so as to interfere with the comfort or endanger the health or safety of the public.
- **010.275 "Outbreak" defined.** An outbreak is the occurrence of cases of a communicable disease in a community, geographic region or particular population at a rate in excess of that which is normally expected in that community, geographic region or particular population (NAC 441A.130).
- **010.280** "Overflow Facility" defined. An Overflow Facility is a public accommodation facility consisting of a building or group of buildings designed or intended to be used for the purpose of offering lodging to transitory individuals during periods of time when the primary facility is at capacity. The overflow facility must comply with all standard operating procedures outlined by the Community Assistance Facility they operate under, that have been approved by the Health Authority.

- **010.285 "Owner/Operator" defined.** The owner/operator is the person or persons who own, manage, lease, act as the primary point of contact or otherwise control the construction, remodeling, operation or maintenance of a public accommodation facility.
- **010.290** "Pathogenic" defined. Pathogenic means the ability to produce disease.
- 010.295 "Permit holder" defined. "Permit holder" means the entity that:A. Is legally responsible for the operation of the public accommodation facility such as the owner, the owner's agent, or other person; and
 - B. Possesses a valid permit to operate a public accommodation facility.
- **010.300 "Person" defined.** "Person" means an association, a corporation, individual, partnership, other legal entity, government, or governmental subdivision or agency.
- **010.305 "Personal hygiene items" defined.** Personal hygiene items are articles such as bars of soap, bath gel, bubble bath, shampoo, conditioner, lotion, mouthwash, toothbrushes, toothpaste, cotton swabs, cotton balls, razors, shaving cream, emery boards, combs, brushes, tweezers, menstrual products, powder, etc., which are used for personal cleanliness and/or grooming.
- **010.310** "Plumbing Code (PC)" defined. Plumbing Code means the current adopted (by the building department of the agency of jurisdiction) Uniform Plumbing Code "UPC".
- **010.315 "Potable water" defined.** Potable water means any water, from an approved source such as an approved domestic water supply, which is bacteriologically safe and otherwise suitable for drinking and meets the standards established by the Nevada Division of Environmental Protection as defined in NRS 445A.855.

010.320 "Premises" defined means:

- A. The physical facility, its contents, and the contiguous land or property under the control of the permit holder; or
- B. The physical facility, its contents, and the land or property not described in Subsection A of this definition if its facilities and contents are under the control of the permit holder and may impact public accommodation personnel, facilities, or operations.
- **010.325 "Principal" defined.** A principal is an owner, officer, partner, member or technician of a pest control business who has qualified by examination in one or more of the categories of pest control set forth in NAC 555.280.

- 010.330 "Primary principal" defined. A primary principal is a principal who:
 - A. Is the only principal for a pest control business; or
 - B. Has been designated by a pest control business licensed pursuant to NAC 555.370 as the person responsible for the daily supervision of the category or categories of pest control performed by each business location of the pest control business within this state.
- **010.335 "Public accommodation facility" defined.** A public accommodation facility is a hotel/casino, resort, hotel, motel, bed and breakfast facility, hostel, or other facility offering rooms or areas to the public for monetary compensation or other financial consideration on an hourly, daily, or weekly basis.
- **010.340 "Public area" defined.** A public area is any area open to public view, whether indoors or outdoors, excluding guest rooms, at a public accommodation facility to which the public has approved access.
- **010.345 "Public water system" defined.** "Public water system" means a system, regardless of ownership, that provides the public with water for human consumption through pipes or other constructed conveyances, as defined in NRS 445A. The term includes:
 - A. A facility for the collection, pumping, treatment, storage or distribution of water which is controlled by the operator of the system and used primarily in connection with the system; and
 - B. A facility for the collection or storage before treatment of water which is not controlled by the operator of the system but is used primarily in connection with the system.
- **010.350 "Putrescible waste" defined.** "Putrescible waste" means waste that is capable of being decomposed by microorganisms with sufficient rapidity as to cause odors, gases, and attract and/or harbor vectors, or cause similar objectionable conditions. Food wastes, offal and dead animals are examples of putrescible waste.
- **010.355 "Recycling" defined.** "Recycling" means the process by which salvaged materials are transformed into new products.
- 010.360 "Refuse" defined. "Refuse" means garbage for purposes of these regulations.
- **010.365 "Residual pressure" defined.** Residual pressure is the pressure available at the fixture or water outlet after allowance is made for pressure drop due to friction loss, head, meter, and other losses in the system during maximum demand periods.

- **010.370** "**Restricted-use pesticide**" **defined.** A restricted-use pesticide is any pesticide, including any highly toxic pesticide, which the Nevada State Department of Agriculture has determined after a hearing, to be injurious to persons, pollinating insects, bees, animals, crops or land, other than pests or vegetation it is intended to prevent, destroy, control or mitigate; or detrimental to vegetation, except weeds; wildlife; or public health and safety; or has been classified for restricted use by or under the supervision of a certified applicator in accordance with Title 7, Agriculture; Chapter 6, Insecticides and Environmental Pesticide Control; Subchapter II, Environmental Pesticide Control; Section 136.
- **010.375 "Restroom" defined.** A restroom is a public room that contains one or more toilets and one or more lavatories.
- **010.380 "Rubbish" defined.** "Rubbish" means non-putrescible waste, consisting of both combustible and noncombustible waste(s) such as, but not limited to, paper, cardboard, bottles, tin and iron cans, wood, glass, bedding, crockery and similar materials.
- **010.385 "Sanitization" defined.** "Sanitization" means the application of cumulative heat or chemicals on cleaned surfaces that, when evaluated for efficacy, is sufficient to yield a reduction of 5-logs, which is equal to a 99.999% reduction, of representative disease microorganisms of public health importance.
- **010.390 "Sealed" defined.** "Sealed" means free of cracks or other openings that could allow the entry or passage of moisture.
- **010.395** "Scale reduction" defined. Scale reduction is any mechanical or chemical method used to remove the formation of hard water mineral deposits which have formed scale on equipment, plumbing, or any other surfaces where its build up has significantly reduced the function or sanitary condition of the object.
- **010.400 "Service animal" defined.** "Service animal" means an animal that has been trained to assist or accommodate a person with a disability.
- **010.405** "Sewage" defined. "Sewage" means a combination of the liquid and water-carried wastes from any building or plumbing fixture together with such groundwater, surface water and storm water as may be present. Water-carried wastes include, but are not limited to, excrement and liquid wastes from kitchens, water closets, laundries, portable or non-sewered toilets and holding tanks.
- **010.410 "Showerhead" defined.** A showerhead is a perforated nozzle assembly that sprays water on a guest taking a shower.
- **010.415 "Short-term rental" defined.** A Short-term rental (STR) refers to existing single-family dwelling units where lodging is provided within either the entire home or a portion of the home for a rental period of less than 28 days for compensation.

010.420 "Significant water/moisture" defined. Significant water/moisture means:

- A. The presence of uncontrolled visible water or detectable moisture which persists for more than twenty-four (24) hours from an unmitigated source such as a roof leak, pipe leak or similar unexpected source; or
- B. The presence of uncontrolled visible water or detectable moisture which originates from the normal activities associated with a public accommodation facility and continues an ongoing basis.
- **010.425** "Single-service articles" defined. Single-service articles means tableware, carry-out utensils, and other items such as bags, containers, place mats, stirrers, straws, toothpicks, and wrappers that are designed and constructed for one (1) time, one person use after which they are intended for discard.

010.430 "Smooth" defined means:

- A. A surface having a surface free of pits and inclusions with a cleanability equal to or exceeding that of (100 grit) number 3 stainless steel;
- B. A surface of equipment having a surface equal to that of commercial grade hot-rolled steel free of visible scale; and
- C. A floor, wall, or ceiling having an even or level surface with no roughness or projections that render it difficult to clean.
- **010.435 "Solid waste" defined.** Solid waste means garbage, rubbish, junk vehicles, ashes or incinerator residue, street refuse, dead animals, demolition waste, construction waste, solid or semisolid commercial and industrial waste. The term does not include hazardous waste managed pursuant to NRS 459.400 to 459.600, inclusive.
- **010.440** "Substantial Health Hazard" defined. A Substantial Health Hazard means any factor or condition which has the potential to risk or cause injury to public health.
- **010.445 "Tableware" defined.** "Tableware" means bowls, cups, serving dishes, tumblers, plates, eating, drinking, and serving utensils for table use such as flatware including forks, knives, and spoons.
- **010.450 "Uniform Building Code" (UBC) defined.** Uniform Building Code means the current adopted (by the building department of the agency of jurisdiction) Uniform Building Code "UBC".
- **010.455 "Used bedding" defined.** Used bedding is any mattress, box spring, cot, futon, bed sheet, mattress pad, blanket, bedspread, comforter, quilt, dust ruffle, pillow, pillow case, cushion, or other materials used in the filling of any of the above or similar articles which has been previously used prior to receipt by the operator of a public accommodations facility.
- **010.460** "Utensils" defined. Utensils are any tableware or kitchenware used in the storing, preparing, conveying or serving of food; specifically including, but not limited to, ice buckets, ice scoops, tongs, and coffee pots and/or carafes.

- **010.465 "Variance" defined.** "Variance" means a written document issued by the Health Authority that relieves a permit holder from one (1) or more requirements of these regulations if, in the opinion of the Health Authority, a health hazard or nuisance will not result from the issuance of the variance.
- **010.470** "Vending machine" defined. "Vending machine" means a self-service device that, upon insertion of a coin, paper currency, token, card, or key, or by optional manual operation, dispenses unit servings of food in bulk or in packages without the necessity of replenishing the device between each vending operation.
- **010.475 "Waiver" defined.** "Waiver" means a written agreement between the Health Authority and a permit holder that authorizes an operator to utilize safety controls equivalent to the provisions in these regulations if, in the opinion of the Health Authority, a health hazard will not result. Supporting documents for a waiver may include, but are not limited to operational plans, scientific challenge studies, monitoring logs, and validation studies from certified authorities.
- **010.480** "Warewashing" defined. "Warewashing" means the cleaning and sanitizing of utensils and food contact surfaces of equipment.

SECTION 020

HEALTH PERMITS

020.005 Health Permit required

- A. It shall be unlawful for any person to operate a public accommodations facility in Washoe County without having first obtained a permit to operate from the Health District in accordance with Section 020 of these regulations.
- B. Permits must be prominently displayed in the public accommodations facility and shall not be defaced or altered in any manner.
- C. The permit holder shall pay a fee in accordance with the approved fee schedule established by the Washoe County District Board of Health.
- D. New permits to operate shall be issued; existing permits shall be renewed annually and shall be conditioned upon full compliance with these regulations.
- E. Permits shall be non-transferable from person to person or place to place.
- F. All public accommodation facilities must have a current and valid Health Permit issued by the Health District in order to operate.

020.010 Exemptions

The Health Authority may exempt a public accommodation facility that meets the following conditions:

- A. Bed and Breakfast facilities are exempt if:
 - 1. The number of guest bedrooms does not exceed six (6); and
 - 2. The bed and breakfast operations does not exceed a capacity of ten (10) persons.
- B. Short term rental facilities are exempt:
 - 1. A Business License has been issued for the facility from the agency of jurisdiction.

020.015 Applications for and issuance of Health Permits to operate

- A. Prior to commencing the operation of any public accommodation facility, the owner/operator designee, business entity, or agent must make written application for a Health Permit on forms provided by the Health Authority, pay all applicable fees, and receive written approval from the Health Authority to operate.
- B. When making application for a Health Permit to operate a public accommodation facility, the following information and items must be brought to the Health Authority for review and/or approval:

- 1. The name, location and mailing address of the public accommodation facility;
- 2. The applicant's full name, mailing address, and signature;
- 3. A statement indicating whether the applicant is a natural person, firm or corporation;
- 4. If the applicant is a natural person, the name and mailing address shall be provided;
- 5. If the applicant is a firm or partnership, the name(s) and mailing address(es) of the managing partner(s) shall be provided;
- 6. If the applicant is a corporation, the names and mailing addresses of the corporate officers shall be provided;
- 7. If the applicant is a limited liability company, the name(s) and mailing address(es) of the manager(s) shall be provided;
- 8. The name of the owner/operator of the public accommodation facility and signature;
- 9. Proof of ownership or lease agreement for the property and buildings on which the public accommodation facility will be built;
- 10. A complete set of construction plans including all schedules (e.g., floor plans, elevations, electrical schematics, etc.), must be submitted for all proposed construction, remodel, or work requiring building plan submittal.
- C. Health Permits shall be issued by the Health Authority to public accommodation facilities found to be in compliance with these Regulations.
- D. Health Permits shall be subject to review and renewal annually.
- E. Any operations and/or facilities operating at the same address or on the same property as a public accommodation facility that would require a Health Permit to operate, must have a separate Health Permit issued by the Health Authority, respectively.

Fees

020.020 Application fee for permit to operate

An application fee for permit to operate a public accommodation facility must be accompanied by payment of the following fees in accordance with the fee schedule adopted by the Board of Health:

- A. An annual public accommodation facility permit fee; and
- B. An application fee.

020.025 Payment of renewal fees

The operator of a public accommodation facility shall pay an annual permit renewal fee in accordance with the fee schedule adopted by the Board of Health.

020.030 Late Fees

A late fee shall be charged to any permit holder who fails to pay the renewal fee by the permit's annual renewal date. The late fee shall be in accordance with the fee schedule adopted by the Board of Health and must be paid in addition to the annual fee.

020.035 Permit application fee, refund

Permit applicants may request a refund for the fees charged for a permit application. The request must be in writing and the refund shall be processed in accordance with the Washoe County Health District's current refund policy.

020.040 Invalidation of permit, transferring prohibited

A permit issued by the Health Authority is not transferable from person to person and is only valid for the establishment for which it was initially issued.

020.045 Invalidation of a permit for failure to pay renewal fees

A permit shall become invalid if the permit holder fails to pay the required renewal fee and, if applicable, any late fee or reinspection fee. Once a permit becomes invalid, the associated establishment may not be operated again until a new permit is obtained from the Health Authority.

020.050 Operation Plans and SOP's

The Owner/Operator or their designee must provide a copy of the following Standard Operating Procedures (SOP's) and/or Plans to be implemented during day to day operations or in the case of an emergency. The Health Authority may require additional plans and SOP's to those listed below on an as needed basis.

- A. SOP's are required to be submitted for review during the application process and must on site and reviewed at the time of opening inspection and required for all subsequent inspections.
 - 1. SOP's on cleaning/disinfection protocol for facility (to include but not limited to guestrooms, ice buckets, coffee pots and other table/glassware, restrooms, exercise facilities, etc.);
 - 2. SOP's for on-site laundry facilities;
 - 3. SOP's for on-site cleaning and sanitization for incidences of vomiting and diarrhea;

- 4. SOP's for maintaining and cleaning kitchenettes and tableware;
- 5. Biohazardous Waste Management Plan as required in the current Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health Governing Solid Waste Management; Outbreak response plan for communicable diseases such as but not limited to norovirus.

020.055 Responsibilities of permit holder

Upon acceptance of the permit issued by the Health Authority, the permit holder in order to retain the permit shall:

- A. The current Health Permit must be posted conspicuously behind the front service counter in the lobby at a location visible to the Health Authority upon inspection;
- B. Comply with the provisions in these regulations;
- C. Cooperate fully with the Health Authority during inspections and investigations of complaints;
- D. Replace existing facilities and equipment with facilities and equipment that comply with these regulations if:
 - 1. The Health Authority directs the replacement because the facilities and equipment constitute a public health hazard or nuisance or no longer comply with the criteria, upon which the facilities and equipment were accepted, or
 - 2. The Health Authority directs the replacement of facilities and equipment because of a change of ownership.

SECTION 030

PLAN REVIEW

030.005 Plan review, when required

Plans shall be submitted to the local Building Department for review and approval by the Health Authority when:

- A. Constructing a new public accommodation facility;
- B. Renovating an existing structure to use as a public accommodation facility; or
- C. Remodeling an existing public accommodation facility.

Plans must be approved by the Health Authority before starting any construction.

030.010 Plan review, specifications

A plan review shall comply with the regulatory standards of the Health Authority, including:

- A. NAC and NRS;
- B. UBC and UPC; and
- C. Other applicable codes.

The plans for a public accommodation facility must include the following information:

- A. The proposed layout of:
 - 1. Guestrooms;
 - 2. Common areas;
 - 3. Bathrooms;
 - 4. Kitchenettes;
 - 5. Ice machines;
 - 6. Laundry facilities;
 - 7. Linen storage;
 - 8. Sundries storage;
 - 9. Area designed for wash, rinse, sanitization tableware and utensils;
- B. Construction details for water plumbing:
 - 1. Domestic, Irrigation, Fire backflows;
 - 2. If there is a kitchenette, reference 050.080.
- C. Construction details for sewer plumbing:

- 10. Storage area for housekeeping carts;
- 11. Chemical storage;
- 12. Biohazardous waste storage, and
- 13. Area for dumpster(s) including the dumpster pad and trash receptacles;

- 3. Floor sinks;
- 4. Floor drains; and
- 5. Air gaps from ice machines, dishwashers, laundry sink and tableware/utensil sink.
- D. Construction details for ventilation and lighting;
- E. Construction materials and finish schedules for walls, floors, ceilings and fixtures;
- F. Proposed equipment types, manufacturers, model numbers, locations, dimensions, performance capacities and installation specifications;
- G. Evidence that an application has been submitted for a Health Permit to Operate and standard procedures have been developed or are being developed; and
- H. Any other information for the proper review of the proposed construction, renovation or remodel of a public accommodation facility.

030.015 Plan review, on-site corrections

The Health Authority may approve on-site modifications to approved plans or require corrections of construction deficiencies or omissions when necessary to comply with regulatory standards.

030.020 Plan review, fees

The Health Authority may charge fees for:

- A. Plan review;
- B. Inspections associated with the construction of a public accommodation facility; and
- C. Extension of the expiration date if construction is not completed within 18 months of approval.

030.025 Plan review, expiration

Approved plans expire if construction is not completed within 18 months after approval. The expiration date for plans may be extended for an additional 6 months by written request and a fee. Expired plans must be resubmitted for review and no construction is allowed until the resubmitted plans are approved by the Health Authority.

030.030 Plan review, stop work order

The Health Authority may issue a stop work order when any work is:

- B. Contrary to the regulatory standards; or
- C. Proceeding in a manner not in accordance with approved plans.

A stop work order is a written notice served on any person engaged in work or causing work to be done. A person who is served shall immediately stop work until authorized by the Health Authority. A person constructing a public accommodation facility without approval:

• May be subject to penalties or prosecution pursuant to chapter 447 of NRS and NAC and the applicable regulations.

SECTION 040

SUBSTANTIAL HAZARDS TO PUBLIC HEALTH AND SAFETY

040.005 Substantial health hazard

A substantial health hazard may be created by or result from the operation of any public accommodation facility as defined in Section 010. This may include, but is not limited to the following:

- A. A water supply that is not approved by the Health Authority.
- B. A defect or condition that exists in the system supplying potable water that may result in the contamination of the water. A cross-connection between the potable and non-potable water distribution systems, such as landscape irrigation, air conditioning, heating, and/or fire suppression.
- C. A back siphonage event.
- D. Sewage that is not disposed of in an approved and sanitary manner.
- E. An infestation, harborage or propagation of vermin.
- F. The presence of toxic or noxious gases, vapors, fumes, mists or particulates in concentrations immediately dangerous to life or health, or in concentrations sufficient to cause an environmental disease or a public nuisance.
- G. The presence of any unapproved pesticide residues in the interior building areas of a public accommodation facility, in food establishments contained within the public accommodation facility, or in any food present in the facility; or the presence of excessive restricted-use pesticides in any outdoor area of a public accommodation facility; or any evidence of the indiscriminate use of a pesticide or herbicide which may be injurious to the health of humans.
- H. The presence of any disease-causing organism in water exposed to the atmosphere, which has caused an environmental disease in the public accommodation facility.
- I. An employee infected with a communicable disease which represents an immediate hazard to staff or guests.
- J. Equipment and surfaces that by condition, design, construction or use poses an immediate risk of entrapment, fall, puncture, pinch, crush, trip, or other cause of injury.
- K. Environmental surfaces, furnishings, beds, mattresses, pillows, blankets, linen, towels, chairs or other items within a room that are stained with blood or bodily fluids, soiled, or infested with vermin; or are in an otherwise unsanitary condition.
- L. Any unmitigated biohazardous event.

- M. Missing or inoperable smoke detection equipment in each sleeping or separated living area.
- N. Inability of the heating and cooling equipment to maintain the room temperature between 68°F and 80°F by thermostatic control in all living and sleeping rooms while being used by guests.
- O. The presence of uncontrolled putrescible waste within the public accommodation facility, on the facility grounds, or in waste accumulation and disposal areas in quantity and duration as to create a nuisance.
- P. All illegal clandestine drug laboratories and related activities.

If any hazard is deemed to be a "substantial health hazard" by the Health Authority, and is not mitigated in a timely manner and/or in a timeframe determined by the Health Authority; or if the property owner/operator is found to have prior knowledge of said hazard and did not take appropriate measures to mitigate the issue in a timely manner, enforcement action including fines, notice of violation, permit suspension or revocation for the facility may be implemented.

SECTION 050

PUBLIC AREAS, GUEST ROOMS, COMMON AREAS, AND SANITATION

050.005 Ice Machines and Guest Ice

- A. Ice used in a public accommodation facility must be made of water obtained from a water supply approved by the State of Nevada Division of Environmental Protection, Bureau of Safe Drinking Water or the ice must be obtained from a permitted food establishment approved by the Health Authority.
- B. All ice-making machines must be certified by National Sanitation Foundation (NSF) or an equivalent third-party certification organization and located, installed, operated and maintained so as to prevent contamination of the ice.
- C. The owner/operator or designee at the public accommodation facility must have and adhere to an appropriate or effective routine maintenance and cleaning schedule for ice machines.
- D. Ice must be handled, transported and stored in a manner which protects it from contamination.
- E. Ice machines that are provided for direct use by guests must be designed to dispense ice cubes automatically from a storage area, which is within the machine and is inaccessible to the guest.
- F. Ice buckets, ice scoops and other containers and utensils used for ice, unless of a disposable/single-use type, must be made of a smooth, impervious material and designed to permit effective cleaning. Such containers must be properly cleaned and sanitized in the same manner as tableware and/or utensils as defined in Section 010 of these Regulations after guest check out and must be stored and handled in a sanitary manner.
- G. New, disposable/single-use, food-grade plastic ice bucket liners must be provided each day that the guest room is occupied; unless the ice bucket is discarded and replaced between each guest.

050.010 Tableware

- A. Suitable areas and equipment must be provided for the cleaning, sanitizing, drying and storage of tableware. Such equipment must be installed and/or placed:
 - 1. With a drain indirect to sewer;
 - 2. On, at a minimum, a composite tile or other approved floor, with wall-to-floor junctures sealed with base coving;
 - 3. In a room with a minimum 50 foot-candles of light measured 30 inches above the floor;

- 4. On adjacent walls with coverings of fiberglass-reinforced plastic paneling or equivalent where moisture is likely to occur;
- 5. In a room with an enclosed ceiling, finished with a smooth, washable surface; and
- 6. In a room maintained to prevent the contamination of equipment, tableware or utensils.
- B. In-room cleaning and sanitizing of any tableware is permitted in a guest room with use of an in-room automatic dishwasher with a required sanitizing cycle.
- C. If the tableware is not cleaned using a dishwasher in the guest room, a sink with three (3) compartments and integral double drain boards or a dishwasher having a functional and/or adequate sanitizing cycle must be used in another area of the facility. All sinks must be certified by NSF or equivalent third- party certification organization.
- D. Dish tables and drain boards must be large enough to accommodate the separate proper handling of soiled and clean tableware.
- E. A handwashing sink, supplied with hot and cold running water and dispenserfed liquid soap and disposable towels, must be installed within any room, other than a guest room, used for washing tableware, utensils or glassware.
- F. The Health Authority may approve any type of facility, device, or procedure for cleaning and sanitizing tableware if the owner/operator or designee demonstrates that it is effective and reliable for that purpose.
- G. If no dishwashing facilities are available, single-use tableware only must be provided.

Manually washing and sanitizing of required items outside of guest rooms

050.015 Warewashing machines, internal baffles

Warewashing machine wash and rinse tanks must be equipped with baffles, curtains, or other means to minimize internal cross-contamination of the solutions in wash and rinse tanks.

050.020 Warewashing machines, temperature measuring devices

A warewashing machine must be equipped with a temperature measuring device that indicates the temperature of the water:

- A. In each wash and rinse tank; and
- B. As the water enters the hot water sanitizing final rinse manifold or in the chemical sanitizing solution tank.

050.025 Warewashing machines, flow pressure device

- A. Warewashing machines that provide a fresh hot water sanitizing rinse must be equipped with a pressure gauge or similar device such as a transducer that measures and displays the water pressure in the supply line immediately before entering the warewashing machine; and
- B. If the flow pressure measuring device is upstream of the fresh hot water sanitizing rinse control valve, the device must be mounted in a 6.4 millimeter or one-fourth (1/4) inch Iron Pipe Size (IPS) valve.
- C. Subsections A and B of this section do not apply to a machine that uses only a pumped or recirculated sanitizing rinse.

050.030 Warewashing sinks and drainboards, self-draining

Sinks and drainboards of warewashing sinks and machines must be integrated and self-draining.

050.035 Manual warewashing equipment, heaters and baskets

If hot water is used for sanitization in manual warewashing operations, the sanitizing compartment of the sink must be:

- A. Designed with an integral heating device that is capable of maintaining water at a temperature not less than 171°F (77 °C); and
- B. Provided with a rack or basket to allow complete immersion of equipment and utensils into the hot water.

050.040 Manual warewashing, sink compartment requirements

- A. Except as specified in Subsection C of this section, a sink with at least three (3)compartments must be provided for manually washing, rinsing, and sanitizing equipment and utensils.
- B. Sink compartments must be large enough to accommodate immersion of the largest equipment and utensils. If equipment or utensils are too large for the warewashing sink, a warewashing machine or alternative equipment as specified in Subsection C of this section must be used.
- C. Alternative manual warewashing equipment may be used when there are special cleaning needs or constraints and its use is approved. Alternative manual warewashing equipment may include:
 - 1. High-pressure detergent sprayers;
 - 2. Low- or line-pressure spray detergent foamers;
 - 3. Other task-specific cleaning equipment; and/or

4. Brushes or other implements.

050.045 Temperature measuring devices, manual and mechanical warewashing

- A. In manual warewashing operations, a temperature measuring device must be provided and readily accessible for frequently measuring the washing and sanitizing temperatures.
- B. In hot water mechanical warewashing operations, an irreversible registering temperature indicator shall be provided and readily accessible for measuring the utensil surface temperature.

050.050 Sanitizing solutions, testing devices

A test kit or other device that accurately measures the concentration in mg/L (ppm) of sanitizing solutions must be provided.

050.055 Cleaning agents and sanitizers, availability

- A. Cleaning agents that are used to clean equipment and utensils as specified in these regulations, shall be provided and available for use during all hours of operation.
- B. Except for those that are generated on-site at the time of use, chemical sanitizers that are used to sanitize equipment and utensils as specified in these regulations, shall be provided and available for use during all hours of operation.

050.060 Warewashing of tableware

All tableware must be cleaned and sanitized in a warewashing machine or washing sink (not located in the guest room) and must meet all specifications for warewashing as required in the Washoe County District Board of Health Regulations Governing Food Facilities.

050.065 Warewashing equipment, determining chemical sanitizer concentration

Concentration of the sanitizing solution must be accurately determined by using a test kit or other device.

050.070 Storage and handling

A. All tableware must be stored at least six inches above floor level in a clean and dry location so that it is protected from splash, dust and other contamination.
- B. All cleaned and sanitized tableware must be handled by employees of a public accommodation facility in such a manner that no part of their hands or clothing touch any surfaces of the tableware which will later be in contact with the food or the user's mouth.
- C. All cleaned tableware must be protected from contamination. Acceptable methods include, but are not limited to, wrapping, paper caps, a utensil drawer with an organizer, placement upside-down on a doily, cabinets, and bins.

050.075 Kitchenettes

No community kitchen facilities are permitted without approval from the Health Authority. Any approval will require SOP's to be submitted and approved for the use of community kitchen facilities.

- A. A kitchenette, when provided, must have all the following facilities:
 - 1. A sink which is supplied with adequate hot and cold running water. The hot water must be able to reach a temperature of 120°F at the faucet within two minutes and be supplied at a pressure at the faucet of at least 20 psi.
 - 2. Cooking equipment that is properly installed and has a means to remove smoke, fumes, and odors within the guest room, such as a hood with a fan or other ventilation system.
 - 3. A washable container for waste.
 - 4. A counter for food preparation. The surface of the counter must be durable, impervious, smooth, and easily cleanable. Solid surface, stone, laminate, and other surfaces are acceptable.
 - 5. A refrigeration unit for holding cold food. The unit must be capable of maintaining a temperature of 41°F or lower.
 - 6. A cupboard or other receptacle in which utensils, tableware and food can be stored protected from contamination.
- B. All tableware stored for use by guests in a kitchenette must be washed, rinsed, and sanitized between guests in an approved three-compartment sink or a dishwasher with a sanitizing cycle.

050.080 Disposable/single-use articles

- A. All disposable/single-use articles in a public accommodation facility must be stored in closed cartons or containers to protect the contents from contamination and be handled and dispensed in a manner that will prevent contamination.
- B. Disposable/single-use articles may be used only once.

050.085 Public area

All common areas (include but are not limited to: lobbies, elevators, game rooms, exercise rooms, hallways, areas that provide vending machine/ice machine services, stairwells & sitting areas), of public accommodation facilities must be maintained in a clean and sanitary manner, free of nuisances.

050.090 Public restrooms

- A. A toilet room used by persons experiencing menstruation must be provided with a covered receptacle for menstrual products.
- B. All public restrooms must be kept in sanitary condition and good repair.
- C. The floors of all public restrooms must be thoroughly cleaned and sanitized at least daily.
- D. All surfaces of toilets, urinals, and other fixtures which may come in contact with a person's body in a public restroom, must be cleaned and sanitized at least daily. Any other surfaces not specifically addressed must be maintained in a clean condition.
- E. All public restrooms must be stocked with a sufficient supply of toilet paper, disposable paper or single-use cloth towels and liquid soap dispensed from easily cleanable permanent wall- or counter-mounted dispensers.
- F. Cloth towels provided in public restrooms for use by guests and customers must be dispensed in a manner that clearly facilitates single use prior to laundering. If cloth towels are provided for this purpose, they must be stored for use, dispensed, and stored for re-laundering in a sanitary manner.

050.095 Guest room bedding, linen and towels

- A. Guest rooms are required to be fully cleaned in between guests and all bedding items are to be removed and replaced with clean, laundered items.
- B. All items of bedding, linen, and towels must be protected from contamination by dust or filth.
- C. All guest room bathrooms must be provided with a sufficient supply of clean towels.
- D. All beds kept or used in any public accommodation facility must be provided with a sufficient supply of clean bedding, which is appropriately sized, while the room is occupied.
- E. Sheets and pillowcases must be replaced at least twice weekly, at the request of a guest, or whenever they have become soiled or are in disrepair.

- F. Clean bedding that is found to be in poor condition during the room make-up process must be discarded and replaced.
- G. Clean linen and bedding must not be stored or transported in laundry bags, laundry carts or other containers which have been used for soiled linen unless the operator of the public accommodation facility demonstrates to the Health Authority that the containers are, or can be, properly cleaned and their surfaces sanitized.

050.100 Third-party linen provider

When a third-party linen provider is used, any bedding, linens, towels, and/or conveyances that are found to be dirty, stained, or otherwise in poor condition must be rejected at the receiving dock and returned to the third-party linen provider.

050.105 Baths, showers, toilets and lavatories

- A. Common bathrooms servicing guest rooms are prohibited in all public accommodations newly built or remodeled one year after the effective date of these regulations.
- B. Each guest room in a public accommodation facility must contain, at a minimum, one toilet, one lavatory, and one shower and/or bathtub, which may include a bathtub/shower combination.
- C. All baths, showers, toilets and lavatories must be kept in good repair.
- D. While being used by guests, the floors of the bathrooms and toilet rooms must be sanitized each day, unless the guest has declined regular guest room services. If a guest declines regular guest room services, the public accommodation facility must ensure that these surfaces are cleaned and sanitized at least once per week and between guests.
- E. While being used by guests, every surface of a bathtub, shower, shower enclosure, toilet and lavatory, which may come in contact with a person's body, must be sanitized each day, unless the guest has declined regular guest room services. If a guest declines regular guest room services, the public accommodation facility must ensure that these surfaces are cleaned and sanitized at least once per week and between guests.
- F. Specialty bath equipment such as fill-and-drain whirlpool spa bathtubs in guest rooms must be thoroughly cleaned and sanitized on a regular basis. Facility must ensure the proper chemicals are utilized to provide scale reduction.
- G. Cloths used for cleaning and sanitizing dirty environmental surfaces of the guest room shall be used in one guest room only, and then be placed in the dirty compartment of the housekeeping cart when the guest room attendant has completed cleaning that room.

- H. All other surfaces of the bathroom must be cleaned and sanitized when visibly soiled or dirty but at least once a week, unless the guest has declined regular guest room services. If a guest declines regular guest room services, the public accommodation facility must ensure that these surfaces are cleaned and sanitized at least once per week. In the event that the guest room remains vacant, the public accommodation facility must ensure that the guest room is cleaned and sanitized prior to use by the next guests.
- I. All under-the-counter cabinets must be maintained in a clean, dry, and structurally sound condition.
- J. The cabinets must be replaced if the understructure shows warping, peeling and/or rotting.

050.110 Exemption from requirement for number of water closets, bathtubs or showers in certain public accommodation facilities

- A. The Health Authority may exempt any public accommodation facility built prior to October 1, 1945, from having the number of water closets, bathtubs, or showers required by NRS 447 for the following reason: The exemption will not result in detriment to the health of the occupants or to the sanitation of the building.
- B. The Health Authority has no authority under this section to exempt any public accommodation facility built after October 1, 1945, from having the number of water closets, bathtubs, or showers required by NRS 447.

050.115 Sanitation of guest room following occupation by guest having a communicable disease

- A. Whenever the responsible person knows or suspects that a guest room has been occupied by a person with a reportable infectious illness, the guest room shall be thoroughly cleaned and sanitized, including fumigation, as needed, depending on the suspected or known pathogen.
- B. All linens, towels, and bedding from the contaminated guest room shall be thoroughly laundered, dried and disinfected before reuse.
- C. The guest room shall not be occupied by new guests until the timeframe recommended by the manufacturer of the treatment substance, such as a fumigant, has passed.

050.120 Pets and service animals

- A. No pet or service animal may be allowed to create a nuisance.
- B. Animal wastes must be cleaned up as often as necessary to prevent nuisances, odors, and transmission of zoonotic diseases.

C. Facility must have a plan in place to pick up all pet waste and/or rinse down outdoor areas to ensure there is no nuisance. All waste must be removed from the site in accordance with the Washoe County District Board of Health Regulations Governing Solid Waste Management.

37

FACILITIES AND EQUIPMENT

060.005 Repair

Physical facilities of a public accommodation facility must be maintained in good repair.

060.010 Certain areas prohibited from use as quarters for living or sleeping

It is unlawful for any person to use, or to permit another person to use, any of the following portions of a public accommodation facility for living or sleeping purposes:

- A. Any kitchen, cellar, hallway, bathroom, bath, shower compartment, or slop-sink room.
- B. Any other room or place which does not comply with the provisions of this chapter, or in which, in the judgment of the Health Authority, living or sleeping is dangerous or prejudicial to life or health by reason of an overcrowded condition, a want of light, windows, ventilation or drainage, dampness, or offensive or obnoxious odors or poisonous gases in the room or place, or a lack of exits as required by the version of the Uniform Building Code being used by the agency of jurisdiction.

060.015 Air space, floor area and ceiling height of rooms

No room for sleeping purposes shall have less than 500 cubic feet of air space for each occupant. The floor area of each sleeping room must be at least 80 square feet and at least seven (7) feet in width. All rooms must have a ceiling height of at least eight (8) feet.

060.020 Floors

- A. Every floor and every floor covering, must be kept clean and in good repair, sanitized or replaced so that it will not become a hazard to safety or health.
- B. The floors in areas used for washing and sanitizing tableware and in laundry areas, kitchenettes, and in areas in bathrooms and toilet rooms, which are next to the tub, shower or toilet, must be constructed of smooth, durable, nonabsorbent and easily cleanable material.

- C. The floors must not be covered with carpeting in areas used for washing and sanitizing tableware, in laundry areas, in kitchenettes, and in areas in bathrooms and toilet rooms, which are next to the tub, shower, or toilet. The appropriate Health Authority may prohibit the use of carpeting in any other area, which it deems would be made unsanitary by the use of carpeting.
- D. Every concrete, tile, ceramic and vinyl floor installed in a bathroom, toilet room, laundry room or kitchenette must be coved at the junctures between the floor and the walls. All material used to cove the junctures must be fitted snugly to the floor and the walls so there are no openings large enough to permit the entrance of vermin.

060.025 Walls, ceilings and closures

- A. All walls, ceilings, doors, windows, skylights, other closures, fixtures and decorative material must be kept in good repair, smooth and easily cleanable.
- B. All windows must be properly installed and maintained in good repair.
- C. All guest room windows and sliding glass doors must be properly screened and maintained.
- D. All windows designed to open no further than 4 inches are exempt from screening requirements.
- E. The walls of bathrooms, toilet rooms, rooms for washing tableware, and kitchenettes must be smooth and easily cleanable.
- F. The materials used in constructing the walls and ceilings must be joined along their edges so as to leave no open spaces or cracks.
- G. Studs, joists, rafters and beams must not be left exposed in bathrooms, toilet rooms, laundry rooms or kitchenettes. If left exposed in other areas, these structural members must be suitably finished and be kept clean and in good repair.

060.030 On-site laundry facilities

When bedding, linens, and/or towels are laundered in-house, then:

- A. They must be laundered, folded, and stored in an area that is clean and well maintained.
- B. Separate storage areas must be designated for soiled bedding, linen, and towels away from clean bedding, linen, and towels.
- C. There must be an adequate hot water supply to the on-site laundry facilities.
- D. There must be an adequate number of washing machines, dryers, and folding tables to handle the volume of laundry generated at the public accommodation facility. Such approved equipment must be installed or placed:
 - 1. With a drain indirectly connected to sewer;

- 2. On, at a minimum, a composite tile or other approved floor, with wall-to-floor junctures sealed with base coving;
- 3. In a room with a minimum 50 foot-candles of light measured 30 inches above the floor;
- 4. On adjacent walls with coverings of fiberglass-reinforced plastic paneling or equivalent where moisture is likely to occur;
- 5. In a room with an enclosed ceiling, finished with a cleanable surface;
- 6. Light bulbs must be shielded, coated, or otherwise shatter-resistant.
- E. The washing machines, dryers, and folding tables must be maintained in good operating condition.
- F. There must be a handwashing sink, supplied with hot and cold running water and dispenser-fed liquid soap and disposable towels installed in the laundry room and/or chemical storage and handling room.
- G. Prior to their next use, bedding, linens, and towels must be washed with soap or detergent and sanitized with a product labeled for that use.
- H. Laundry that arrives in the laundry facility, which has been exposed to a biohazardous event, must be handled in accordance with the Biohazardous Waste Management Plan written for the facility and all applicable regulatory requirements.
- I. Laundered bedding, linen, and towels must be stored at least six (6) inches above the floor level in a clean, ventilated, illuminated, and well-maintained place until used.
- J. Linen storage shelves or cabinets must be constructed of smooth, non-porous, corrosion, and water damage-resistant material.
- K. All shelving utilized to store linens, food supplies, tablecloths, bedding, or room supplies is required to be durable, smooth, easily cleanable, and an impervious surface. Any existing wooden or combination shelving that has been sealed with an enamel sealing paint or clear coat is allowable provided the sealant has not degraded or peeled. If the surface has peeled or it is no longer sealed, the shelving will be required to be replaced in accordance with the requirements.

060.035 Housekeeping carts

- A. Each cart shall be maintained in good working condition.
- B. Each cart shall be maintained in clean and sanitary condition.
- C. Clean items shall not come into contact with any soiled articles or chemicals on the cart.

- D. Each cart used for combined delivery of clean articles and removal of items for laundering must have a separate storage bin or bag for the soiled articles. The storage bin shall be made of a cleanable, smooth, and impervious material while storage bags shall be made of a durable material that is machine washable unless the bag is for single use only.
- E. Laundry storage bins and bags shall be washed whenever they become visibly dirty.
- F. All containers of chemicals used for maintaining guest rooms must be labeled.
- G. All containers used for storing dirty or soiled cleaning articles must be labeled.
- H. All laundry carts must be cleaned nightly, or between shifts if they are utilized by separate staff.

060.040 Furniture

All furniture must be kept in good repair, cleanable, and maintained in a clean and sanitary condition. Furniture items observed with tears, worn fabric, or otherwise damaged will be required to be removed and disposed of or repaired.

060.045 Used bedding and furniture

- A. The owner/operator or designee may not sell, trade, give away, or otherwise allow the transfer of any used bedding (as defined in Section 1), carpet, area rugs, and/or used upholstered furniture (this includes but is not limited to sofas, chairs, curtains, or lampshades) from their public accommodation facility for use in another public accommodation facility (unless approved by the Health authority prior to transfer). This prohibition does not include the exchange of non-upholstered, impervious furniture that is in good condition between properties that are operated under the same management group, when such a need arises.
- B. No used bedding and/or used furniture may be recovered from any landfill, dump, dumpster or other waste disposal, junkyard, or hospital for the purpose of reuse in a public accommodation facility.

060.050 Lighting

- A. At least 50 foot-candles of light at a distance of 30 inches (76.2 cm) from the floor must be provided in each area for washing tableware and in each kitchenette.
- B. At least 20 foot-candles of light at a distance of 30 inches (76.2 cm) from the floor must be provided in each laundromat area for guest use, toilet room, bathroom and in each other area during cleaning.
- C. At least 15 foot-candles of light at a distance of 30 inches (76.2 cm) from the floor must be provided in any area used for living or sleeping.

060.055 Smoke alarms

- A. Each guest room must be equipped with at least one working smoke alarm, which is installed, maintained, and tested according to existing fire codes.
- B. The smoke alarm must be free of foreign matter such as tape or paint that could impair its proper function.

060.060 Heating and ventilating systems

- A. All bathrooms and toilet rooms must be adequately ventilated so that excessive moisture is removed from the room.
- B. Each system for heating, cooling or ventilation must be properly maintained and operational at all times that guest rooms are occupied.
- C. All sleeping rooms, bathrooms and toilet rooms must be capable of being maintained at a temperature between 68°F (20°C) and 80°F (26.7°C) while being used by guests.
- D. The use of portable space heaters is prohibited in guest rooms, unless there is an emergency and the use of additional heating apparatus may be provided on a temporary basis.

060.065 Water supply

- A. The potable water supply for each public accommodation facility must be from a source approved by the State of Nevada Division of Environmental Protection, Bureau of Safe Drinking Water and must meet all NRS 445A requirements.
- B. Each public accommodation facility must be supplied with a hot and cold potable water supply that meets all sanitary purposes, including water for culinary, bathing, lavatory, and laundering.
- C. Anytime the owner/operator receives a water quality-related complaint in which two or more persons report similar illness within 24 hours of each other, the responsible person shall obtain the name, address, phone number (room number if the affected individual is a guest), along with a list of the reported symptoms and name of the medical facility to which the ill persons are being transported, if medical attention is sought. The responsible person shall then report the alleged illnesses to the Health Authority immediately via the Health Authority's 24-hour telephone line.

060.070 Approved plumbing system

A. Drinking water for public accommodation facilities shall be obtained from an approved source that is a public water system meeting NRS 445A, NAC 445A and 40 CFR 141.

- B. The potable water system must be installed and maintained in such a manner that there is no cross connection between it and any other system.
- C. Every room with laundry facilities must have a drain in the floor of the room. The floor must be sloped to provide proper drainage.
- D. Each washing machine, dishwasher or sink used for washing laundry, tableware or utensils, and all ice machines must drain through an approved air gap to a floor sink. Air gap is required to be a minimum of 2 x diameter of the pipe. If pipe diameter is 0.5 inches or less, the air gap must be a minimum of 1 inch.

060.075 Backflow prevention device, design standard

- A. A backflow or back-siphonage prevention device installed on a water supply system shall meet American Society of Sanitary Engineering (A.S.S.E) standards for construction, installation, maintenance, inspection, and testing for that specific application and type of device.
- B. The written results of annual backflow prevention device testing must be made available at the public accommodation facility for Health Authority review.

060.080 Plumbing system

Except as otherwise provided in these regulations, all plumbing systems including individual sewage disposal system piping, must be sized, constructed, installed, located and maintained according to the requirements in the most recent edition of the Uniform Plumbing Code or pursuant to the authority having jurisdiction. Plumbing systems must also be:

- A. Composed of nontoxic materials;
- B. Repaired in accordance with applicable local or state law; and
- C. Approved by the Health Authority.

060.085 Cleanable fixtures

A pluming fixture such as a handwashing sink, toilet, or urinal shall be easily cleanable.

060.090 Water damage evaluation

Whenever evidence of significant water/moisture intrusion from any source is found within or on the walls, ceilings, attic spaces, crawl spaces, floors, carpeted surfaces, ventilation ducts, insulation, or other materials or areas which may promote the growth of mold, the source of the water or moisture must be identified and stopped to prevent or reduce mold growth.

060.095 Maintenance areas

- A. Maintenance areas shall be well maintained and chemical storage and use shall be conducted in accordance with manufacturer's instructions.
- B. Maintenance areas where chemicals are processed or mixed shall have a sink supplied with hot and cold running water and dispenser-fed liquid soap and disposable towels.

060.100 Storing maintenance tools

Maintenance tools such as brooms, mops, vacuum cleaners, and similar items must be:

- A. Stored so they do not contaminate food, equipment, utensils, linens, and single-service and single-use articles; and
- B. Stored in an orderly manner that facilitates cleaning the area used for storing the maintenance tools.

060.105 Maintaining premises, unnecessary items and litter

The premises must be free of:

- A. Items that are unnecessary to the operation or maintenance of the establishment such as equipment that is nonfunctional or no longer used; and
- B. Litter.

060.110 Solid waste storage and disposal

All solid waste storage and disposal must be in compliance with the current Washoe County District Board of Health Regulations Governing Solid Waste Management.

060.115 Indoor storage area

If located within the public accommodation facilities, a storage area for refuse, recyclables, and returnables must meet the requirements set forth by the Health Authority.

060.120 Outdoor storage surface

An outdoor storage surface for refuse, recyclables, and returnables must be smooth and durable, maintained in good repair and constructed of nonabsorbent material such as concrete or asphalt, and sloped to drain when a drain is present.

060.125 Outdoor enclosure

If used, an outdoor enclosure for refuse, recyclables, and returnables must be constructed of durable and cleanable materials.

060.130 Receptacles

- A. Except as specified in Subsection B of this section, receptacles and waste handling units for refuse, recyclables, and returnables and for use with materials containing food residue must be durable, cleanable, insect- and rodent-resistant, leak-proof, and nonabsorbent.
- B. Plastic bags and wet strength paper bags may be used to line receptacles for storage inside the public accommodation facility, or within closed outside receptacles.
- C. Receptacles and waste handling units for refuse and recyclables such as an onsite compactor must be installed so that accumulation of debris and insect and rodent attraction and harborage are minimized and effective cleaning is facilitated around and, if the unit is not installed flush with the base pad, under the unit.

060.135 Outside receptacles

Receptacles and waste handling units for refuse, recyclables, and returnables used with materials containing food residue and used outside the public accommodation facility shall be designed and constructed to have tight-fitting lids, doors, or covers.

060.140 Storage areas, rooms and receptacles, capacity and availability

- A. An inside storage room and area and outside storage area and enclosure, and receptacles must be of sufficient capacity to hold refuse, recyclables, and returnables that accumulate.
- B. A receptacle must be provided in each area of the public accommodation facility or premises where refuse is generated or commonly discarded, or where recyclables or returnables are placed.
- C. If disposable towels are used at handwashing lavatories, a waste receptacle shall be located at each lavatory or group of adjacent lavatories.

060.145 Storing refuse, recyclables and returnables

Refuse, recyclables, and returnables must be stored in receptacles or waste handling units so that they are inaccessible to insects and rodents.

060.150 Areas, enclosures and receptacles, good repair

Storage areas, enclosures, and receptacles for refuse, recyclables, and returnables shall be maintained in good repair.

060.155 Outside storage prohibitions

- A. Except as specified in Subsection B of this section, refuse receptacles not meeting the requirements specified under Section 060.130 such as receptacles that are not rodent resistant, unprotected plastic bags and paper bags, or baled units that contain materials with food residue may not be stored outside.
- B. Cardboard or other packaging material that does not contain food residues and that is awaiting regularly scheduled delivery to a recycling or disposal site may be stored outside without being in a covered receptacle if it is stored so that it does not create a rodent harborage problem.

060.160 Maintaining refuse areas and enclosures

A storage area and enclosure for refuse, recyclables, or returnables must be maintained free of unnecessary items, as specified under Section 060.105 through 060.155 and clean.

060.165 Cleaning receptacles

- A. Receptacles and waste handling units for refuse, recyclables, and returnables must be thoroughly cleaned in a way that does not contaminate food, equipment, utensils, linens, or single-service and single-use articles, and wastewater must be disposed of as specified under Section Conveying sewage.
- B. Soiled receptacles and waste handling units for refuse, recyclables, and returnables must be cleaned at a frequency necessary to prevent them from developing a buildup of soil or becoming attractants for insects and rodents.

060.170 Approved service

All public accommodation facilities must subscribe to an approved garbage collection service.

060.175 Storing refuse, recyclables and returnables, frequency

Refuse, recyclables, and returnables must be removed from the premises at a frequency not to exceed seven (7) days to minimize the development of objectionable odors and other conditions that attract or harbor insects and rodents.

060.180 Receptacles or vehicles

Refuse, recyclables, and returnables shall be removed from the premises by way of:

- A. Portable receptacles that are constructed and maintained according to law; or
- B. A transport vehicle that is constructed, maintained, and operated according to law.

060.185 Community or individual facility

Solid waste not disposed of through the sewage system such as through grinders and pulpers shall be recycled or disposed of in an approved public or private community recycling or refuse facility; or solid waste shall be disposed of in an individual refuse facility such as a landfill or incinerator which is sized, constructed, maintained, and operated according to law.

Sewage Disposal

060.190 Conveying sewage

Sewage shall be conveyed to the point of disposal through an approved sanitary sewage system or other system, including use of sewage transport vehicles, waste retention tanks, pumps, pipes, hoses, and connections that are constructed, maintained, and operated according to law.

060.195 Approved sewage disposal system

Sewage shall be disposed through an approved facility that is:

- A. A public sewage treatment plant; or
- B. An on-site sewage disposal system that is sized, constructed, maintained, and operated according to law.

Any sewage discharge, sewer pipe leaks, spills or backflow onto the ground must be stopped and/or contained within four (4) hours or the facility may be subject to closure by the Health Authority.

All sewage spills must be remediated in a manner that eliminates potential disease transmission, offensive odors, sewage solids, and sewage litter.

060.200 Other liquid wastes and rainwater

Condensate drainage and other nonsewage liquids and rainwater shall be drained from the point of discharge to disposal according to law.

060.205 Personal hygiene supplies

- A. A supply of toilet paper must be provided to guests for use in the guest room bathroom.
- B. A supply of single-use soap must be made available for use by guests.
- C. Used personal hygiene items left by departing guests must be discarded.
- D. Permanently mounted stocked soap and shampoo dispensers may be provided for tub, shower, or lavatory use.

060.210 Outdoor areas

All outdoor areas including, but not limited to, parking areas, walkways, landscaped areas, storage areas, service buildings, and undeveloped grounds must have sufficient drainage to prevent water from collecting and stagnating in pools and must be kept clean and free of any health hazards.

060.215 Pools and spas

All pools and spas are required to be permitted by the Washoe County Health District and must be in compliance with the current Washoe County District Board of Health Regulations Governing Public Pools and Public Spas.

060.220 Fitness centers & gyms

- A. Fitness areas and gym areas must be regularly cleaned and at a minimum once daily, or as needed during the day.
- B. Fitness areas must have a restroom and hand washing station in close proximity for all guests.
 - 1. Guests must have access to the restroom and hand washing area at all times the fitness area and gym are open.

060.225 Exemption of certain existing facilities and equipment from design, construction requirements

If any facility or equipment being used by the owner/operator or his/her designee of a public accommodation facility one year from the implementation date of these Regulations does not meet the requirements for design and construction established in this section, the operator is exempted from those requirements and may continue to use the facility or equipment provided it is in good repair, is capable of being cleaned and maintained in a sanitary condition, and does not create a health hazard, safety hazard, or nuisance condition.

EMPLOYEES

070.005 Illness reporting and duty status

- A. Any employee who has been diagnosed by a medical professional licensed or registered to practice medicine or nursing in the state in which they practice and excluded from work by that medical professional or the WCHD Division of Communicable Disease program (CD) because he or she:
 - 1. Has a communicable disease,
 - 2. Is in a carrier state of a communicable disease,
 - 3. Has a boil or other infected wound, or
 - 4. Has an acute respiratory infection,
 - 5. Must not work until cleared, in writing, by a medical professional licensed or registered to practice medicine or nursing in the state in which they practice.
- B. The WCHD CD program shall make the final decision whether or not an excluded employee is released to work based on the requirements of NAC 441A.
- C. During the course of an outbreak investigation conducted by the Health Authority at a public accommodation facility, all employees will cooperate with the Health Authority in investigating the outbreak, including providing information on illness signs and symptoms.

070.010 Employee Training

- A. All employees that are directly involved in the servicing or maintenance of guest rooms shall be trained to recognize obvious health hazards in the guest room. Any employee encountering such a health hazard shall immediately report it to his or her supervisor or the owner/operator or designee.
- B. All employees designated to be directly involved in responding to biohazard events must be trained in biohazard issues and handling in accordance with OSHA standards.
- C. All employees must maintain good personal hygiene practices as appropriate for their work assignment.

070.015 Handwashing

Each employee working in a public accommodation who comes in contact with amenities, tableware, linen or who cleans toilets, bathrooms, or restrooms while servicing guest rooms or public restroom facilities shall thoroughly wash their hands with soap and warm water, change soiled gloves:

- A. Before starting work each day,
- B. After personal restroom use,
- C. As often as may be required to remove soil and contamination.

070.020 Employee clothing

- A. The outer garments of each person engaged in handling bedding, linen, towels or tableware in a public accommodation facility must be kept visibly clean.
- B. Soiled employee clothing stored on site must be stored in a designated area away from clean clothing and other laundered items.

070.025 Employee facilities

Employee locker rooms must be maintained in a clean, sanitary, and safe condition.

FOOD SERVICE AND FOOD SERVICE FACILITIES

080.005 All food service, food service facilities, groceries, and other facilities on site must be in compliance with the current Washoe County District Board of Health Regulations Governing Food Establishments.

COMMUNITY ASSISTANCE FACILITIES

090.005 General provisions

- A. Community assistance facilities must be in compliance with the Public Accommodation regulations prior to opening and operating.
- B. The Owner/Operator of a community assistance facility must submit an operations plan that includes policies and procedures for handling both day to day operations of the facility, and in the case of an emergency.
- C. Overflow facilities for community assistance locations must have a separate permit for each location. The owner/operator must submit an operations plan that includes policies and procedures for handling the day to day operations of the facility, conditions when the facility will open and operate, and in case of emergency. Owner/operator is required to contact the Health Authority a minimum of 48 hours prior to opening facility to arrange for a site inspection.
- D. If food service is provided at any community assistance facility all operations must be in accordance with the Washoe County District Board of Health Regulations Governing Food Establishments and may require specific permits to operate.

CONTROL OF VERMIN

100.005 General provisions and preventive measures

The premises shall be maintained free of insects, rodents, and other pests. The presence of insects, rodents, and other pests must be controlled to eliminate their presence on the premises by:

- A. Corrective engineering measures may be required by the Health Authority whenever a pest control problem is identified.
- B. All openings to the exterior of a public accommodation facility must be protected to prevent access of or by rodents, flies and other vermin.
- C. Access doors such as those used for warehouse access must be kept closed when not in use unless a control measure such as an air curtain or bird netting is being used to prevent vermin entry.
- D. The interior and exterior of a public accommodation facility must be maintained in a condition, which will prevent the harborage or feeding of vermin.
- E. Guest rooms found to have live rodents, cockroaches, bed bugs, or other vermin in type and number to cause a public health nuisance must be closed to the public immediately and until the presence or infestation is eliminated.
- F. The solid waste receptacle storage area must be checked for evidence of vermin activity.

Corrective actions must be taken whenever evidence of vermin activity is found

100.010 Removing dead or trapped birds, insects, rodents and other pests

Dead or trapped birds, insects, rodents, and other pests must be removed from control devices and the premises at a frequency that prevents their accumulation, decomposition, or the attraction of pests.

100.015 Pest control

- A. All pesticides must be used in accordance with the manufacturer's recommended directions and labeling instructions and stored in a safe manner.
- B. Only certified applicators or persons under the direct supervision of a primary principal or principal, as defined by NRS 555.2618, NAC 555.2555, and NAC 555.256, may apply restricted-use pesticides at a public accommodation facility.
- C. Any activities involving fumigation must be performed in compliance with NRS and NAC 555.

- D. The Health Authority may require that the responsible person enter into a contract for licensed commercial pest control service whenever the Health Authority determines that:
 - 1. An In-house pest control applicator does not have a current Nevada Restricted Use Pesticide Certificate issued in their name by the Nevada Department of Agriculture which includes approval in at least the commercial certification categories of Industrial Pest Control and Institutional Pest Control of NAC 555.620 7(a) and 7(b) respectively;
 - 2. In-house pest control measures are inadequate to maintain control of pests;
 - 3. An in-house certified applicator is not available or is not being used;
 - 4. Adequate in-house records as required in Section 100.025 are not being maintained; or
 - 5. In-house pest control chemicals are being stored or applied improperly.

100.020 Rodent waste clean-up

All rodent waste clean-up must be completed in a manner which reduces the disturbance of rodent feces, urine, and saliva particles and associated mists. Proper PPE must be used during cleanup activities.

100.025 Record keeping

- A. The public accommodations facility must ensure that a copy of all records which document the receipt of pest control services from licensed commercial applicators, for the past two (2) year timeframe, are maintained on-site for review by the Health Authority.
- B. If the public accommodation facility has an in-house certified applicator performing their pesticide applications, then records documenting all pest control applications at the public accommodation facility must be kept as per NAC 555.700 for the past two (2) years indicating the date, type, and location of pest control activities.

100.030 Required reporting

Any out-of-control infestation of vermin must be reported to the Health Authority.

COMPLIANCE AND ENFORCEMENT

110.005 Modification of regulations/waiver

The Health Authority may modify or augment the requirements of these regulations to assure public health and safety. Requirements may also be waived by the Health Authority when, in their opinion, no imminent health hazard will result.

110.010 Interference with performance of duty

- A. It is unlawful for any person to interfere with the Health Authority in the performance of his or her duties, pursuant to NRS 199.300.
- B. No person shall refuse entry or access to any representative of the Health Authority upon presentation of appropriate credentials, who request to inspect any property, premise or place at which any public accommodation facility is located for the purpose of ascertaining compliance with these regulations. No person shall obstruct, hamper or interfere with any such inspections.
- C. During hours of operation, the Health Authority shall be permitted access to the public accommodation facility as often as necessary, to determine compliance with these regulations.

110.015 Inspection frequency

The Health Authority shall conduct inspections and reinspections of public accommodation facilities:

- A. At least once per calendar year; and
- B. As often as necessary to ensure compliance with any applicable provisions of these regulations.

110.020 Written report

- A. Upon completion of the public accommodation facility inspection, the Health Authority representative shall prepare a written report describing any findings. The report must set forth any deficiencies discovered during the inspection.
- B. Deficiencies may be present that do not constitute a substantial threat to public health and safety.
- C. Corrective actions for these types of deficiencies shall be noted on the inspection report and be assigned a specified period of time within which the indicated corrections must be completed.

D. A copy of the completed report must be furnished to the owner, operator, or designee of the public accommodation facility upon completion of the inspection. The completed report may be provided electronically.

110.025 Notice of Violation

Whenever the Health Authority determines that any of these regulations have been violated, they may issue a written Notice of Violation (NOV) to the responsible party. If any violation or combination of violations noted on the inspection report constitutes a substantial threat to health and safety, then the following actions may be taken by the Health Authority:

- A. The notice must specify the details of the violation, what section(s) of the regulations are in violation and the time frame for correcting the violation;
- B. The NOV must be issued to the person responsible for the violations; and
- C. Must be on forms approved by the Health Authority for this purpose.
- D. If a violation is located within a guest room or multiple guest rooms operated by the public accommodation facility, then the Guest Room(s) will be identified and closed until a reinspection has been completed.
- E. Guest rooms which have been ordered closed by the Health Authority may not be rented, leased, or otherwise occupied until cleared by the Health Authority following a reinspection.
- G. If all guest rooms are closed; all activities related to the facility's operation must cease until the substantial health hazards noted on the Notice of Violation are corrected and a satisfactory reinspection has occurred.
- H. If the violation is located in any part of the public accommodation facility other than a guest room, then the Notice of Violation issued by the Health Authority describing the violation, its location within the public accommodation facility, the corrective action necessary to remedy the situation in a manner that protects public health and safety, and a time frame within which the corrective action must be completed.

110.030 Failure to correct a deficiency

- A. Failure of the owner/operator or designee to correct a deficiency within the period specified in the written report is a violation of these Regulations.
- B. Violations that constitute a substantial threat to public health and safety and their remedies are addressed in Section 4 of these Regulations.
- C. A public accommodation facility which has any guest room or other area (such as a laundry room, chemical storage area, equipment room, or dish washing area) closed due to a substantial health hazard must pay a reinspection fee prior to requesting a reopening inspection of the guest room(s) or area(s) in question (see the current edition of the Washoe County Health District Fee Schedule).

- D. Pursuant to NRS 447.210, every proprietor, owner/operator or designee, manager, lessee or other responsible person in charge of any public accommodation facility who fails to comply with NRS and/or NAC 447 or these Regulations, whether through their own acts, or those of their agent or employee, is guilty of a misdemeanor.
- E. Every day that any public accommodation facility is in violation of NRS and/or NAC 447 or these Regulations constitutes a separate offense.

SUSPENSION AND REVOCATION

120.005 Insanitary or other condition

Whenever the Health Authority finds an insanitary or other condition in the operation of public accommodation facility which, in their judgment, constitutes a substantial hazard to the public health, they may, without warning, notice or hearing:

- A. Suspend the permit and all public accommodation facility operations affected must be immediately discontinued.
- B. Any public accommodation facility which operates without a valid Health Permit as part of its facility a food establishment, swimming pool, spa, or potable water supply system, such as a water well, is in substantial noncompliance of these Regulations and is subject to immediate public accommodation facility Health Permit suspension or revocation.
- C. The Health Authority may also suspend the Health Permit of a public accommodation facility if the public accommodation facility:
 - 1. Does not have a valid Health Permit, license, or other authorization required by applicable government agencies.
 - 2. Rents, leases, or otherwise lets a room which has been closed by the Health Authority.
 - 3. Knowingly allows illegal activity to occur at the public accommodation facility, which may cause potential illness, injury, or death of guests or employees.
- C. The Health Authority shall immediately issue and serve a written order specifying the deficiencies upon which the suspension is based.
- D. Any person to whom such an order is issued shall comply with it immediately.
- E. Upon written application to the Health Authority, the permit holder must be afforded a hearing within ten (10) days.
- F. Failure to request a hearing within ten (10) days results in a final order not subject to appeal.

120.010 Suspended permits

Any person whose permit has been suspended may, at any time:

A. Make application for a re-inspection for reinstatement of the permit within ten (10) calendar days following receipt of a written request.

- B. The written request shall include a statement signed by the applicant that in their opinion the conditions causing suspension of the permit have been corrected. All conditions resulting in permit suspension must be addressed in the written request.
- C. The Health Authority shall make a re-inspection.
- D. If the applicant is in compliance with the requirements of these regulations, the permit shall be reinstated.

120.015 Permit revocation

For serious or repeated violations of any of the requirements of these regulations or for interference with the Health Authority in the performance of their duties:

- A. The permit may be permanently revoked after an opportunity for a hearing has been provided by the Health Authority.
- B. Before taking such action, the Health Authority shall notify the permit holder in writing:
 - 1. The reason(s) upon which revocation of the permit is sought; and
 - 2. Advising the permit holder of the requirements for filing a request for a hearing.
- C. The Health Authority may permanently revoke a permit after ten (10) calendar days following service of the notice unless a request for a hearing is filed with the Health Authority by the permit holder within said ten (10) calendar days.
- D. The Health Authority may combine a permit holder's suspension and revocation hearing.
- E. Failure to request a hearing within 10 days results in a final order not subject to appeal.

120.020 Hearing procedures

The hearings provided for in this section must be conducted by the Health Authority:

- A. At a time and place designated by the Health Authority;
- B. Based upon the record of the hearing, the Health Authority shall make a finding and recommendation to sustain, modify or rescind any official notice or order considered in the hearing;
- C. A written report of the recommendation must be furnished to the permit holder by the Health Authority within ten (10) days.

120.025 Notices and orders

Service of notices and orders shall be made by either one of the following:

- A. By personal service on the permit holder(s);
- B. By registered or certified mail addressed to the permit holder(s) at their public accommodations facility; and
- C. Service shall be completed at the time of deposit into the United States mail.

120.030 Suspension and/or revocation

At the time and place stated in the suspension and/or revocation of permit hearing, the Health Authority:

- A. Shall hear and consider all relevant evidence;
- B. Shall receive sworn testimony of owners, witnesses, Health District personnel and interested persons; and
- C. The hearing may be continued from time to time.

All hearings held shall be recorded by a video or audio recording device unless the Health Authority chooses to use a court recorder. The hearings need not be conducted according to technical rules of evidence.

120.035 Appeal procedure

Any person aggrieved by a decision of the Health Authority may bring an appeal to the District Board of Health in one or more of the following situations:

- A. When any permit, as required by these regulations, has been issued, denied, renewed, suspended after hearing or revoked after hearing, and said action has adversely affected said person in any manner.
- B. When the Health Authority has taken any other action pursuant to the authority of these regulations, which action has adversely affected said person in any manner.
- C. No person may bring an appeal to the District Board of Health based solely upon issuance of a misdemeanor citation.
- D. All appeals to the District Board of Health shall be initiated by the filing of a petition or written notice of appeal in the office of the Director of Environmental Health Services Division, or any other office designated by the District Health Officer. This must be done within ten (10) working days after the appellant has received an order or been the subject of any action, or has had the required permit denied, or had a permit suspended or revoked by the Health District.

E. In making its decision, the District Board of Health may receive additional evidence and testimony and may affirm, modify or reverse the decision of the Health Authority.

120.040 Variances

The District Board of Health may, upon petition, grant a variance or waiver of the requirements of these regulations.

- A. The District Board of Health may, in granting a variance or waiver may:
 - 1. Impose appropriate conditions upon any applicant for said waiver or variance; and
 - 2. Revoke the variance for failure of said applicant to comply with the approved conditions.

120.045 Application for variance

Any person who applies for a variance must pay a non-refundable fee as set forth by the District Board of Health.

- A. To request a variance, a person must file a completed variance application on forms approved by the Health Authority.
 - 1. The application must specify all sections of these regulations for which the person seeks a variance; and
 - 2. The application must include such information that the District Board of Health deems necessary to facilitate the equitable and speedy determination of the matter presented.
- B. In addition to any other information which may be required by these regulations, all variance applications shall state briefly the following:
 - 1. The section(s) of the regulations from which the variance is sought;
 - 2. A brief summary of the facts indicating why compliance with said section or sections is not possible;
 - 3. If compliance ultimately will be possible, the period of time for which the variance is sought;
 - 4. The requirements which the petitioner is able to meet, and the date on which the petitioner can comply with the requirements (i.e., schedule of compliance); and
 - 5. An application will not be considered complete until all information specified in this section and the required fees have been received by the Health Authority.
- C. Upon receipt of the completed application by the Health Authority, a time, date and place will be established for the variance hearing.

D. Within sixty (60) working days of the date on which an application for a variance is filed, the District Board of Health will conduct a hearing to consider the variance request.

120.050 Variance hearing

The District Board of Health, upon receipt of the application for variance specified in Section 120.040, will hold a hearing.

- A. The District Board of Health may receive additional evidence and testimony from any person during the hearing; and
- B. May affirm, modify or reverse staff recommendations.

120.055 Variance action by District Board of Health

The District Board of Health may approve a variance only if, after a hearing on due and proper notice, it finds from a preponderance of evidence that:

- A. Compliance with these regulations would produce serious hardship on the petitioner without equal or greater benefits to the public; and
- B. Owners of the property in the general vicinity of the proposed variance would not be adversely affected.

120.060 Decision

Once the District Board of Health has made its decision, the basis of the decision and any conditions imposed by the decision will be specified in writing and provided to the applicant within thirty (30) days of the hearing.

120.065 Approved decision

If a variance is approved by the District Board of Health:

- A. The applicant shall immediately comply with any condition imposed thereon; and
- B. The variance expires eighteen (18) months from the date on which it was approved unless the District Board of Health specifies otherwise, or the variance has been renewed prior to the expiration date.

120.070 Criminal sanctions

Pursuant to NRS 439.410 and 439.580, any person violating any of the provisions of these regulations, shall be guilty of a misdemeanor. No staff member who acts as an investigator or inspector regarding a public accommodation facility may take any part in the hearing of a suspension or revocation regarding such establishment, except as a suspension or revocation regarding such establishment, except as a witness.

APPLICATION AND INSPECTION OF PUBLIC ACCOMMODATIONS RELATED TO SARS-COV-2

130.005 Applicability of SARS-COV-2 inspections

The provisions as written in Appendix A of this regulation are applicable for a county whose population is 100,000 or more.

130.010 Appendix A

NAC 447E is in effect upon the following:

- A. During any period in which a public health emergency due to SARS-CoV-2 has been declared by the Governor and remains in effect; or
- B. Each day on which:
 - 1. The rate of positive test results for SARS-CoV-2 in the county reported by the Division of Public and Behavioral Health of the Department of Health and Human Services exceeds 5 percent in any rolling 14-day period in the 90-day period immediately preceding that day; or
 - 2. The number of new COVID-19 cases in the county reported by the Division of Public and Behavioral Health of the Department of Health and Human Services exceeds 100 new cases per 100,000 residents in any rolling 14-day period in the 90-day period immediately preceding that day.
- C. The Division of Public and Behavioral Health of the Department of Health and Human Services shall inform the Washoe County Health District when Section 130 is applicable.

SEVERABILITY AND AMENDMENT

- 140.005 If any provision of these regulations or any application thereof to any person, thing or circumstance is held invalid, the Washoe County District Board of Health intends that such invalidity not affect the remaining provisions of application to the extent that they cannot be effective.
- 140.010 By affirmative vote of the Washoe County District Board of Health these regulations governing the operation of Public Accommodation Facilities are adopted this XX day of MONTH, YEAR.

PACC Regulations

Permitted Facilities Program Regulations written by Teresa Long and Mike Ezell

New PACC Regulations

Draft Regulations on Web Page

Home » Washoe County Health District

Washoe County Health District	
About Us	>
Programs and Services	>
Resources	>
FAQ	>
News Center	>

Washoe County Health District

<u>Click here for COVID-19 (Novel Coronavirus)</u> <u>Information</u>

Daily COVID-19 updates can be found here. Public gatherings must be fewer than 50, per a decision by the Nevada COVID-19 Mitigation & Management Task Force.

The Washoe County Health District is nationally accredited by the Public Health Accreditation Board and has jurisdiction over all public health matters in Reno, Sparks, and Washoe County through the policy-making Washoe County District Board of Health.



PROPOSED NEW REGULATIONS - Public Accommodation Facilities <u>here</u>

SB4 NAC447E related to SARS-COV-2 and Public Accommodation Facilities Regulations <u>here</u> - Effective October 10, 2020

Workshops x 2

WCHD Public Workshop on Hotel/Motel Regulations

Zoom Meeting Agenda

10/21/2020 1:00pm-2:00pm

Welcome

History of Hotel/Motel Regulations Washoe County (Jeff Brasel -WCHD)

Purpose of Regulations (Jeff Brasel -WCHD)

Overview of Regulations (Jeff Brasel -WCHD)

Open Forum Comment and Discussion

Closing Remarks

Adjourn

WCHD Public Workshop on Hotel/Motel Regulations Zoom Meeting Agenda

10/22/2020 10:00am-11:00am

Welcome

History of Hotel/Motel Regulations Washoe County (Jeff Brasel -WCHD)

Purpose of Regulations (Jeff Brasel -WCHD)

Overview of Regulations (Jeff Brasel -WCHD)

Open Forum Comment and Discussion

Closing Remarks

Adjourn



New PACC Regulations

Replaces NAC 447

NEVADA ADMINISTRATIVE CODE

CHAPTER 447

HOTELS AND OTHER PUBLIC ACCOMMODATIONS

February 5, 1982



"a little overdue"


Contents

•	SECTION 010 - GENERAL PROVISIONS & DEFINITIONS	8
•	SECTION 020 - HEALTH PERMITS	20
•	SECTION 030 - PLAN REVIEW AND SUBMISSION REQUIREMENTS	24
•	SECTION 040 - SUBSTANTIAL HAZARDS TO PUBLIC HEALTH AND SAFETY	27
•	SECTION 050 - GENERAL SANITATION	29
•	SECTION 060 - FACILITIES AND EQUIPMENT	. 38
•	SECTION 070 - EMPLOYEES	49
•	SECTION 080 - FOOD SERVICE AND FOOD SERVICE FACILITIES	51
•	SECTION 090 - COMMUNITY ASSISTANCE FACILITIES	52
•	SECTION 100 - CONTROL OF VERMIN	53
•	SECTION 110 – COMPLIANCE AND ENFORCEMENT	55
•	SECTION 120 – SUSPENSION AND REVOCATION	58
•	SECTION 130 – APPLICATION AND INSEPCTION OF PUBLIC ACCOMMODATION	IS
	RELATED TO SARS-COV-2	63
•	SECTION 140 – SEVERABILITY AND AMENDMENT	.64
•	APPENDIX A –SARS-COVID-19	65

- "Bed and breakfast facility" defined. A bed and breakfast facility is a public accommodation facility located within a commercial home with no more than five (5) guest rooms, offering bed and breakfast accommodations for no more than ten (10) persons, rented or let on a daily basis for a period of time not to exceed thirty (30) days (See NAC 446.850).
- "Biofilm" defined. Biofilm means an assemblage of microbial cells attached to an environmental surface and enclosed in a matrix primarily composed of polysaccharides that is not easily removed by normal rinsing or water flow. Mineral crystals (scale), corrosion particles, clay or silt particles, may be present within or on the biofilm matrix.

- "Biohazardous Waste Management Plan" defined.
 Biohazardous Waste Management Plan means a written document that explains how a facility manages its biohazardous waste, from generation to disposal.
- "Community Assistance Facilities" defined. A Community Assistance Facility is a public accommodation facility consisting of a building or group of buildings designed or intended to be used for the purpose of offering lodging to transitory individuals or families for a designated period of time. Community Assistance Facilities are supervised and may include a common restroom, bathroom, and/or kitchen facilities.

- "Biohazardous Waste Management Plan" defined.
 Biohazardous Waste Management Plan means a written document that explains how a facility manages its biohazardous waste, from generation to disposal.
- "Community Assistance Facilities" defined. A Community Assistance Facility is a public accommodation facility consisting of a building or group of buildings designed or intended to be used for the purpose of offering lodging to transitory individuals or families for a designated period of time. Community Assistance Facilities are supervised and may include a common restroom, bathroom, and/or kitchen facilities.

- "Kitchenette" defined. A kitchenette is a room or area within a single guest room of a public accommodation facility that must have the following amenities: a kitchen sink supplied with hot and cold potable water; cooking facilities such as a microwave oven, convection oven, or stove; a washable counter for food preparation; a refrigerator; and a cupboard or other kitchen cabinetry, and a ventilation hood. A kitchenette may also have an automatic dishwasher with a sanitizing cycle. Any other amenities are optional. (NAC 447.170)
- "Public accommodation facility" defined. A public accommodation facility is a hotel/casino, resort, hotel, motel, bed and breakfast facility, hostel, or other facility offering rooms or areas to the public for monetary compensation or other financial consideration on an hourly, daily, or weekly basis.

Health Permits

 Operational Plans and SOP's required for each new Health Permit

The Owner/Operator or his/her designee must provide a copy of the following Standard Operating Procedures (SOP's) and/or Plans to be implemented during day to day operations or in the case of an emergency. The Health Authority may require additional plans and sop's to those listed below on an as needed basis.

Standard Operating Procedures on cleaning/disinfection protocol for facility. (To include but not limited to guestrooms, ice buckets, coffee pots and other table/glassware, restrooms, exercise facilities, etc.)

Standard Operating Procedures for on-site laundry facilities

Biohazardous Waste Management Plan as outlined in the Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health Governing Solid Waste Management Section 080.200.

Legionella Control Plan

New PACC Regulations

Substantial Health Hazards

A back siphonage event.

Sewage that is not disposed of in an approved and sanitary manner.

An infestation, harborage or propagation of vermin.

The presence of toxic or noxious gases, vapors, fumes, mists or particulates in concentrations immediately dangerous to life or health, or in concentrations sufficient to cause an environmental disease or a public nuisance.

The presence of any unapproved pesticide residues in the interior building areas of a public accommodation facility, in food establishments contained within the public accommodation facility, or in any food present in the facility; or the presence of excessive restricted-use pesticides in any outdoor area of a public accommodation facility; or any evidence of the indiscriminate use of a pesticide or herbicide which may be injurious to the health of humans.

General Sanitation

Ice and handling of ice and utensils consistent with Food Regulations

Sheets and pillow cases must be replaced at least twice weekly, at the request of a guest, between guests, or whenever they have become soiled or are in disrepair.

Clean bedding that is found to be in poor condition during the room make-up process must be discarded and replaced.

While being used by guests, the floors of the bathrooms and toilet rooms must be sanitized each day, unless the guest has declined regular guest room services. If a guest declines regular guest room services, the public accommodation facility must ensure that these surfaces are cleaned and sanitized at least once per week and between guests.

While being used by guests, every surface of a bathtub, shower, shower enclosure, toilet and lavatory, which may come in contact with a person's body, must be sanitized each day, unless the guest has declined regular guest room services. If a guest declines regular guest room services, the public accommodation facility must ensure that these surfaces are cleaned and sanitized at least once per week and between guests.

Facilities and Equipment

The floors in areas used for washing and sanitizing tableware and in laundry areas, kitchenettes, and in areas in bathrooms and toilet rooms, which are next to the tub, shower or toilet, must be constructed of smooth, durable, nonabsorbent and easily cleanable material.

Laundered bedding, linen, and towels must be stored at least six (6) inches above the floor level in a clean, ventilated, illuminated, and well-maintained place until used.

Each guest room must be equipped with at least one working smoke alarm, which is installed, maintained, and tested according to existing fire codes.

All outdoor areas including, but not limited to, parking areas, walkways, landscaped areas, storage areas, service buildings, and undeveloped grounds must have sufficient drainage to prevent water from collecting and stagnating in pools, and must be kept clean and free of any health hazards.

Employees

Exclusion of any employee who has been diagnosed by a medical professional licensed or registered to practice medicine or nursing in the state in which they practice and excluded from work by that medical professional or the WCHD Office of Communicable Disease program (CD) because he or she: Has a communicable disease, Is in a carrier state of a communicable disease, Has a boil or other infected wound, Or has an acute respiratory infection

All employees that are directly involved in the servicing or maintenance of guest rooms shall be trained to recognize obvious health hazards in the guest room.

Employee locker rooms must be maintained in a clean, sanitary, and safe condition.

Control of Vermin

• The Health Authority may require that the responsible person enter into a contract for licensed commercial pest control service whenever the Health Authority determines that:

1. An In-house pest control applicator does not have a current Nevada Restricted Use Pesticide Certificate issued in their name by the Nevada Department of Agriculture which includes approval in at least the commercial certification categories of Industrial Pest Control and Institutional Pest Control of NAC 555.620 7(a) and 7(b) respectively;

2. In-house pest control measures are inadequate to maintain control of pests;

3. An in-house certified applicator is not available or is not being used;

4. Adequate in-house records as required in Section 100.025 are not being maintained; or

5. In-house pest control chemicals are being stored or applied improperly

COVID-19 NAC 447E and SB4

Appendix A NAC 447E is in effect upon the following:

- A. During any period in which a public health emergency due to SARS-CoV-2 has been declared by the Governor and remains in effect; or
- B. Each day on which:
 - 1. The rate of positive test results for SARS-CoV-2 in the county reported by the Division of Public and Behavioral Health of the Department of Health and Human Services exceeds 5 percent in any rolling 14-day period in the 90-day period immediately preceding that day; or
 - 2. The number of new COVID-19 cases in the county reported by the Division of Public and Behavioral Health of the Department of Health and Human Services exceeds 100 new cases per 100,000 residents in any rolling 14-day period in the 90-day period immediately preceding that day.
- C. The Division of Public and Behavioral Health of the Department of Health and Human Services shall inform the Washoe County Health District when Section 130 is applicable.

Regulations to DBOH

Staff Report Board Meeting Date: November 19, 2020

TO: District Board of Health

- **FROM:** Wesley Rubio, Acting EHS Division Director 775-328-2635, <u>wrubio@washoecounty.us</u>
- **SUBJECT:** Review, discussion and possible adoption of the Business Impact Statement regarding Proposed Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health Governing Public Accommodation Facilities as authorized by NRS 439 with the incorporation of provisions from the Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health Governing 447E Regulations Related to SARS-CoV-2 and Public Accommodation Facilities, with a finding that the Proposed Regulations do not impose a direct and significant economic burden on a business; nor do the Proposed Regulations directly restrict the formation, operation or expansion of a business; and set a public hearing for possible adoption of the Proposed Regulations for December 17, 2020 at 1:00 pm.

Move to later date –February or March

New PACC Regulations

Final Approval and Adoption

- Regulations to State for Review (may or may not go through LCB)
- Formally Adopted by our Division
 - Immediately after State Review Acknowledged
- Inspection will be created in AMO
- Field Guides will be completed
- Field Guide reviewed in meeting with staff
- New Regulations implemented in the field in Spring (March or April)

Questions?

New PACC Regulations